

# Annual Review of Cell and Developmental Biology Control of Tissue Development by Morphogens

## Anna Kicheva<sup>1</sup> and James Briscoe<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Institute of Science and Technology Austria, Klosterneuburg, Austria; email: anna.kicheva@ist.ac.at

<sup>2</sup>The Francis Crick Institute, London, United Kingdom; email: James.Briscoe@crick.ac.uk

## ANNUAL CONNECT

#### www.annualreviews.org

- Download figures
- Navigate cited references
- Keyword search
- Explore related articles
- Share via email or social media

Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. 2023. 39:91-121

First published as a Review in Advance on July 7, 2023

The Annual Review of Cell and Developmental Biology is online at cellbio.annualreviews.org

https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-cellbio-020823-011522

Copyright © 2023 by the author(s). This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. See credit lines of images or other third-party material in this article for license information.



## **Keywords**

morphogen, gene regulatory network, tissue development, diffusion, embryo

#### Abstract

Intercellular signaling molecules, known as morphogens, act at a long range in developing tissues to provide spatial information and control properties such as cell fate and tissue growth. The production, transport, and removal of morphogens shape their concentration profiles in time and space. Downstream signaling cascades and gene regulatory networks within cells then convert the spatiotemporal morphogen profiles into distinct cellular responses. Current challenges are to understand the diverse molecular and cellular mechanisms underlying morphogen gradient formation, as well as the logic of downstream regulatory circuits involved in morphogen interpretation. This knowledge, combining experimental and theoretical results, is essential to understand emerging properties of morphogen-controlled systems, such as robustness and scaling.

## Contents

INTRODUCTION	92
MORPHOGEN GRADIENT FORMATION	92
Regulation of Morphogen Production	95
Cellular Mechanisms of Morphogen Transport	96
Regulation of Morphogen Degradation	100
SCALING MORPHOGEN GRADIENTS	101
MORPHOGEN RECEPTION AND TRANSDUCTION	104
MORPHOGEN-DEPENDENT GENE REGULATION	105
GENE REGULATORY NETWORKS IN MORPHOGEN	
INTERPRETATION	106
PRECISION OF PATTERN FORMATION	109
MORPHOGENS AND THE REGULATION OF TISSUE GROWTH	
AND MORPHOGENESIS	110
OUTLOOK	111

## INTRODUCTION

The formation of multicellular organisms requires the spatially and temporally organized generation of multiple distinct cell types. One way this is achieved is through the action of intercellular signals, known as morphogens. The concept of morphogens as organizers of developing tissues and providers of positional information dates back more than a century and remains one of the most influential ideas in developmental biology (for a summary of this history, see Simsek & Özbudak 2022 and Stapornwongkul & Vincent 2021).

The initial identification of molecules responsible for tissue patterning (Driever & Nüsslein-Volhard 1988, Steward et al. 1988) led to the view that morphogens are molecules that spread from localized sources to form concentration gradients and control cell fate in a concentrationdependent manner. Subsequent advances in our understanding of tissue development suggest a more versatile picture of how morphogen gradients are established and function. For example, morphogen gradients can form from distributed sources, be interpreted in a concentrationindependent manner, and control cell behaviors other than cell fate specification. Here, we adopt a broad view of morphogens as molecules that act at a long range to control cell properties and provide spatial information for tissue development.

It is apparent that a relatively small number of signals are used repeatedly as morphogens to coordinate the development of multiple tissues, and much of our current understanding is based on studies of a selection of these examples (**Figure 1**). We use these examples to discuss the mechanisms by which morphogen gradients form and how receiving cells transduce morphogen signals and transform them into distinct and precise cellular responses. We compare examples from different species and molecular systems to identify shared features as well as highlight distinctions between commonly studied systems. In doing this, we emphasize the insight that is gained from the application of new technology and the importance of a dialogue between experimental and theoretical work.

## MORPHOGEN GRADIENT FORMATION

The hallmark of a morphogen is that it conveys information about position to a tissue. In contrast to Turing-like reaction-diffusion systems, which are not inherently oriented, morphogens form



## Figure 1

Example model systems and key morphogen gradients. (a) Drosophila blastoderm patterning is controlled by a Dorsal (Dl, blue) morphogen gradient along the dorsal-ventral axis and a Bcd (green) anterior-posterior gradient. The upper panel represents a cross section through the embryo (dashed line in lower panel). The lower panel represents a lateral view. (b) Morphogen gradients in the Drosophila wing imaginal disc are shown (top). Hh (blue) is expressed in the posterior compartment and forms a gradient along the anterior-posterior axis. Dpp (green) is expressed in response to the Hh gradient in the anterior compartment and forms an anterior-posterior concentration gradient. Wg (yellow) is expressed along the dorsal-ventral boundary in third-instar larvae. (c) Pattern formation along the dorsal-ventral axis of the vertebrate neural tube depends on opposing morphogen gradients. Ligands from the BMP and Wnt families (green) produced in the ectoderm and roof plate form a dorsal to ventral gradient. Shh (blue) produced from the notochord and floor plate forms a ventral to dorsal gradient. (d) Zebrafish embryo development at stages just prior to and during gastrulation depends on gradients of Nodal and Fgf (blue) emanating from the margin of the embryo. An orthogonal ventral to dorsal gradient of BMP activity (green) determines patterning along the dorsal-ventral axis. Abbreviations: FP, floor plate; RP, roof plate.

concentration gradients and act along a defined axis within a tissue (Green & Sharpe 2015). The shape and spatiotemporal dynamics of a morphogen concentration profile depend on three factors: production, transport, and removal.

 Morphogen production can occur from a localized or a distributed source (Figure 2*a*). Production from a localized source generates a flux of morphogen across the boundary from the source to the target tissue. In mathematical models, this can be captured by the boundary conditions of the morphogen transport equation or by explicitly incorporating the morphogen source (reviewed in Wartlick et al. 2009). In contrast, for a distributed source, an explicit understanding of the processes that govern the formation, and thereby

## Figure 2

Cellular mechanisms of morphogen production, transport, and removal in developing tissues. (a) Morphogen production can occur in a restricted group of cells (localized source), throughout the tissue (distributed source), or via a relay mechanism that leads to a continuous expansion of the source.  $t_1$  and  $t_2$ are time 1 and 2, respectively. (b) Morphogen degradation can be localized or distributed and occur with uniform or variable rates across the tissue. (c) Morphogens can spread nondirectionally via extracellular diffusion. Diffusion is often hindered by the binding of morphogens to receptors and components of the ECM, as well as to secreted proteins and chaperones, which may affect morphogen diffusion and activity. Intracellular trafficking mechanisms, such as recycling and cytoneme localization, can influence morphogen gradient formation. Tissue growth leads to directional displacement (advection; *blue arrow*) and dilution of morphogen molecules upon cell division. Abbreviation: ECM. extracellular matrix.







Production relay



**b** Localized sink



Distributed sink (uniform)



Distributed sink (nonuniform)



## C

Extracellular diffusion



Receptor and ECM component binding



Shuttling



Recycling



#### Cytonemes



#### Advection and dilution



the spatiotemporal characteristics of the source, is needed (Dalessi et al. 2012, Teimouri & Kolomeisky 2015).

- 2. Morphogen transport can take place via directional or nondirectional mechanisms (Figure 2b). Most known cases of morphogen transport involve nondirectional spreading, typically a randomly oriented diffusion-like motion of molecules through the tissue. Directional spreading occurs when morphogen molecules are actively transported in a specific direction. This can occur, for instance, in a growing tissue, where morphogen molecules are transported away from a fixed point by tissue growth (a process known as advection). Both directional and nondirectional factors may contribute to the overall spreading of morphogen. Regardless of whether spreading is directional or not, the speed with which molecules traverse a certain distance may be constant or vary in space or time. This has consequences for the shape of the morphogen concentration profile.
- 3. Morphogen can be removed from the tissue via a localized sink or across the tissue (Figure 2c). Removal can occur at a constant or variable rate at different positions across the tissue. Although clearance is often associated with the degradation of morphogen molecules, any mechanism that reduces the amount of morphogen is relevant for gradient formation. This may include internalization or movement into compartments where the morphogen molecules are immobilized or unavailable for further signaling. In addition, dilution of morphogen concentration can occur due to cell division and tissue growth.

Knowledge of these three factors (production, transport, and removal) allows tissue-scale biophysical quantitative descriptions of the changes in morphogen concentration in time and space (Bollenbach et al. 2007, Umulis & Othmer 2015, Wartlick et al. 2009). For morphogens secreted from a localized source, spreading nondirectionally, and being degraded uniformly throughout the tissue, this has become known as the synthesis, diffusion, and degradation (SDD) model (Gregor et al. 2007b, Kicheva et al. 2007, Shvartsman & Baker 2012). It yields steady-state gradients with an exponential shape, characterized by an amplitude (the concentration at the source boundary) and a decay length (the position at which the concentration decays to 1/*e* of the amplitude). In such models, the diffusion coefficient and rates of production and degradation represent the combined behavior of all contributing cellular and molecular processes. A key challenge in studying morphogen gradient formation is understanding how the individual cellular processes give rise to these effective parameters and hence the tissue-scale behavior of the morphogen. Below, we review the current understanding of how morphogen production, spreading, and degradation are controlled.

#### **Regulation of Morphogen Production**

Morphogen production most often occurs from a spatially restricted source defined by a developmental prepattern. Morphogen-producing cells can be localized to a dedicated tissue: For example, the vertebrate notochord produces Shh, which patterns adjacent tissues (**Figure 1***c*) (Echelard et al. 1993). Alternatively, morphogen-producing cells can be specified within the tissue being patterned. The continuous specification of morphogen-producing cells and tissue growth can lead to an increase in the size of the source. Examples include the Dpp- and Hh-producing domains in the fly wing disc (Wartlick et al. 2011) and the floor plate of the neural tube (Kicheva et al. 2014). An increasing source size may contribute to an increase in the overall amount of morphogen produced in the tissue; however, the production rate that is relevant to gradient formation in the target tissue also depends on the tissue geometry and the production rate per cell.

A morphogen source can also expand or move via a relay mechanism in which morphogen signaling induces its own expression. In such cases, the range of morphogen distribution depends on how effectively morphogen signaling stimulates morphogen production (Dickmann et al. 2022). Stronger coupling increases the range of morphogen production and can result in very long-range gradients. Hence, relay mechanisms may be particularly relevant in adult or regenerating tissues, such as salamander limbs and flatworms, which are substantially larger than developing tissues patterned by embryonic morphogen gradients. Nevertheless, relays have been described in developing tissues. In the *Drosophila* eye imaginal disc, Hh induces its own expression in adjacent cells, producing a traveling wave of morphogen expression that sweeps across the tissue to trigger photoreceptor cell differentiation (Míguez et al. 2022). A relay mechanism has also been demonstrated for Nodal in an in vitro model of human germ layer patterning. In this system, comprising colonies of embryonic stem cells grown on micropatterns, Nodal activity spreads by inducing neighboring cells to express Nodal (Liu et al. 2022). The simultaneous induction of the Nodal inhibitor Lefty restricts the range of Nodal signaling.

While in many cases morphogen sources grow over time, the converse has also been observed. For instance, Wg is initially expressed throughout the *Drosophila* wing disc and then gradually constricts to the dorsal-ventral boundary. This generates a temporal gradient of Wg such that cells at the lateral edge of the pouch receive Wg for a shorter period than cells at the dorsal-ventral boundary (Klein & Arias 1998). This suggests an explanation for the surprising result that a membrane-tethered version of Wg can substitute for the endogenous secreted factor (Alexandre et al. 2014). A similar strategy also appears to contribute to the dynamics of BMP signaling in the early zebrafish embryo. Several BMP ligands are initially ubiquitously expressed in the blastula but are progressively repressed from dorsal tissue to become restricted to the ventral side of the embryo (Ramel & Hill 2013).

A morphogen source can also appear to move across a tissue through an inheritance mechanism in which cell division carries the morphogen ligand or messenger RNA encoding the morphogen away from its site of deposition, progressively diluting it at every division. This has been observed for Wg in the *Drosophila* embryo (Pfeiffer et al. 2000) and for FGF in vertebrate presomitic mesoderm (Dubrulle & Pourquié 2004). A similar principle also operates in plant roots. As the root grows, cells containing auxin are displaced away from the tip, and the levels of auxin decline to produce a gradient of activity (Mähönen et al. 2014). High levels of auxin in the root tip are maintained by a reflux loop in which PIN proteins transport auxin back towards the tip (Blilou et al. 2005, Galinha et al. 2007, Grieneisen et al. 2007).

#### Cellular Mechanisms of Morphogen Transport

Nondirectional morphogen transport can be described as a diffusion-like process, and it can be modeled using a diffusion equation in which the diffusion coefficient (*D*) represents how fast morphogen molecules move in the tissue (Wartlick et al. 2009). At the nanometer/millisecond scale, the diffusion coefficient of molecules in liquids is well described by the Stokes-Einstein equation ( $D = \frac{k_{\rm B}T}{6\pi\eta r}$ ), where  $k_{\rm B}$  is the Boltzmann constant. Thus, *D* depends on the temperature *T*, the size of the diffusing molecule *r*, and the viscosity  $\eta$  of the environment. However, at the scale of the tissue (micrometers to millimeters), morphogen movement is affected by multiple factors. These include the tortuosity of extracellular space resulting from cell packing, the binding and unbinding of morphogen to cell surface receptors and extracellular matrix (ECM) components, and the trafficking of morphogens in to and out of cells (**Figure 2b**). The result is an effective diffusion coefficient, reflecting all events that affect morphogen spreading (for a summary, see Müller et al. 2013).

Different methods for measuring morphogen spreading, such as fluorescence correlation spectroscopy (FCS) and fluorescence recovery after photobleaching (FRAP), provide estimates at different temporal and spatial scales (reviewed in Kicheva et al. 2012). The short length scales (femtoliter) and timescales (seconds) of FCS mean that it captures the local diffusivity of individual molecules. By contrast, FRAP quantifies the movement of a population of morphogen molecules across larger distances (micrometers) over longer timescales (minutes to hours). Because of their different length scales and timescales, FCS and FRAP often yield different estimates of the diffusion coefficient and degradation rate. For instance, when measured with FRAP, the diffusion coefficient of Bicoid (Bcd) was estimated as ~0.3  $\mu$ m<sup>2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>. This is an order of magnitude slower than a similarly sized molecule that diffuses freely in water (Gregor et al. 2007b). In contrast, measurements using FCS (Abu-Arish et al. 2010) indicated that Bcd diffused at 5–10  $\mu$ m<sup>2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>.

The interaction of morphogens with the complex environment of tissues creates pools of molecules with different mobilities. Molecules that are bound to cell surface receptors, for example, are temporarily immobilized. For FGF8 in the early zebrafish embryo, FCS indicated that the majority of FGF8a molecules (92%) displayed fast movement with  $D = 56 \ \mu m^2 \ s^{-1}$ , while a second population moved an order of magnitude slower,  $D = 4 \ \mu m^2 \ s^{-1}$  (Harish et al. 2022). Removing extracellular glycoproteins from the tissue decreased the amount of morphogens in the slow-moving fraction and broadened the range of FGF8a activity. This supports the idea that FGF8a spreads via diffusion through the extracellular space and is hindered by interactions with glycoproteins. Fast- and slow-moving fractions of Bcd have also been observed in the cytoplasm and nucleus of the *Drosophila* blastoderm (Athilingam et al. 2022). In the nucleus, the slow pool of Bcd emerged due to DNA binding. In the cytoplasm, it is unclear what slows Bcd movement—one possibility could be interactions with cytoskeletal components. Below we discuss typical examples of morphogen binding proteins that affect morphogen movement.

**Morphogen binding proteins.** Morphogens bind to receptors that slow morphogen movement as they spread through tissue (for a review, see Stapornwongkul & Vincent 2021). For example, in the early zebrafish embryo, monitoring individual morphogen molecules in real time revealed mobile and immobile fractions of TGF $\beta$  superfamily members Nodal and Lefty (Kuhn et al. 2022). The diffusion coefficient of the mobile fractions was similar for Nodal and Lefty, consistent with their similar size. However, Nodal ligands stayed bound to cell surfaces for tens of seconds, whereas Lefty ligands had fewer and shorter binding events. The overexpression of the Nodal cell surface receptor One Eyed Pinhead (OEP) increased the proportion of immobile Nodal molecules, suggesting that OEP was partly responsible for hindering Nodal movement. This was further confirmed by experiments that indicated that the range of endogenous Nodal signaling is set by OEP (Lord et al. 2021). This suggests that the differential binding of Nodal and Lefty proteins to extracellular binding partners alters their effective diffusivity and explains the shorter range of Nodal activity compared to that of Lefty (Müller et al. 2012).

The expression of receptors can be controlled by morphogen signaling, introducing feedback. This can profoundly affect the shape of morphogen gradients over time (Eldar et al. 2003). For example, Hh signaling induces the expression of Hh receptors such as Ptch1. This results in increased sequestration and degradation of the ligand. This mechanism dampens Hh signaling over time and shortens its range (Jeong & McMahon 2005), but it also increases the robustness to fluctuations in morphogen production (Eldar et al. 2003). A similar effect was observed in a synthetic system in which a gradient of Shh was reconstituted in NIH3T3 cells (Li et al. 2018). In contrast to Hh, Dpp and Wg in the *Drosophila* wing disc downregulate their receptor expression, and this has been proposed to minimize sequestration near the morphogen source to allow increased diffusion (Cadigan et al. 1998, Lander et al. 2009, Lecuit & Cohen 1998).

Besides high-affinity receptors, morphogens also bind with lower affinities to ECM components. Transmembrane glycoproteins, particularly heparan sulfate proteoglycans (HSPGs), are central to morphogen transport in many tissues. They influence the spread of members of the Wnt, BMP, Hh, and FGF families (Häcker et al. 1997, Haerry et al. 1997, The et al. 1999, Yayon et al. 1991). Some HSPGs (e.g., perlecan and collagen XVIII) are secreted into the extracellular space, whereas others are associated with the cell membrane either via a transmembrane domain (syndecans) or via a glycosylphosphatidylinositol (GPI) anchor (glypicans) (Nakato & Li 2016). The negatively charged glycosaminoglycan chains on HSPGs provide many low-affinity binding sites (Cardin & Weintraub 1989), which mediate transient interactions that slow the effective morphogen diffusion.

How the combination of high-affinity signaling receptors and low-affinity nonsignaling morphogen binding proteins contributes to shaping the gradients of morphogen signaling activity is a key question. Beside altering the kinetics of movement, low-affinity interactions with HSPGs can serve to internalize morphogens into the endocytic pathways (Romanova-Michaelides et al. 2022). HSPGs can also act as coreceptors to increase intracellular signaling either by forming a stable complex between ligand, HSPG, and receptor, as is the case for FGF (Nugent & Edelman 1992), or by increasing the local concentration of a ligand at the cell surface (Akiyama et al. 2008). A recent study in which GFP was repurposed as a synthetic morphogen in Drosophila wing discs showed that the binding affinity of surface proteins for the morphogen determined both the total amount of morphogen accumulating in the tissue and the range of morphogen spreading (Stapornwongkul et al. 2020). The higher the affinity of ligand binders, the less was lost from the tissue but the shorter the range of the gradient. The relative importance of retaining versus slowing morphogen molecules could explain the opposing roles ascribed to HSPGs in different tissues. For example, HSPGs have been implicated in restricting the signaling range of BMPs in vertebrate tissues (Hu et al. 2004, Ohkawara et al. 2002), but in Drosophila imaginal discs, HSPGs appear to extend the signaling range of the BMP ortholog Dpp (Bornemann et al. 2004, Fujise et al. 2003).

Morphogens also bind to secreted molecules. For instance, BMP binds to Chordin, which blocks its interaction with the BMP receptor. The Chordin-BMP complex is thought to be highly diffusible and is degraded by the extracellular protease Tolloid, allowing BMP to signal (Umulis et al. 2009). This led to the idea that the movement of Chordin–BMP complexes results in the shuttling of complexes to regions of Chordin degradation where BMP becomes immobile and signaling can occur (Eldar et al. 2002). The shuttling of Dpp has been proposed to play a crucial role in concentrating DPP into a peak at the dorsal midline of the Drosophila embryo (Shimmi et al. 2005). Similar mechanisms have been proposed for Chordin-BMP in frog (Ben-Zvi et al. 2008) and zebrafish embryos (Pomreinke et al. 2017, Zinski et al. 2017). In zebrafish embryos, quantitative imaging and mathematical modeling indicated that BMP and Chordin diffuse rapidly to form extracellular protein gradients, as anticipated (Pomreinke et al. 2017, Zinski et al. 2017). However, Chordin did not appear to change the diffusivity or spread of BMP. This ruled out a major contribution for shuttling. Instead, the BMP gradient appears to form by a source-sink mechanism in which BMP spreads by extracellular diffusion and is antagonized by Chordin, emanating from the opposite side of the embryo, which functions as a sink. Consistent with this, a membrane-tethered version of Chordin, unable to diffuse, is sufficient to substitute for wild-type Chordin (Tuazon et al. 2020). Hence, despite the apparent equivalence of molecular components and organization. similar systems can function in different ways in different tissues.

Intracellular trafficking. In addition to binding and unbinding to extracellular proteins, the internalization of cell surface–bound morphogen influences morphogen movement. Morphogen endocytosis is followed by intracellular trafficking, which may include degradation and recycling of the morphogen. In the *Drosophila* wing disc, recycling of Dpp has been observed by

photoconverting the intracellular fraction of morphogen and tracking its spread away from the site of photoconversion (Romanova-Michaelides et al. 2022). In this system, the relative contribution of recycling and extracellular diffusion to Dpp transport is determined by the expression level of the extracellular molecule Pentagone, which modulates the binding of Dpp to surface receptors and its extracellular diffusivity. Quantitative analysis of the distinct cellular processes showed that the relative contribution of recycling increases over the course of development as the wing disc grows (Romanova-Michaelides et al. 2022). This allows the Dpp gradient to expand over time and scale with tissue size. Besides its implications for scaling, morphogen recycling can create nonlinear dynamics in morphogen transport in certain regimes and could increase the robustness of gradient formation (Bollenbach et al. 2007).

Cytonemes. Another mechanism proposed to affect morphogen spread involves specialized actinbased filopodia termed cytonemes (Brunt et al. 2021, Du et al. 2018, Mattes et al. 2018, Patel et al. 2022, Ramírez-Weber & Kornberg 1999, Sanders et al. 2013). Secreted morphogens and components of their signaling pathways have been observed in cytonemes (Bischoff et al. 2013, Mattes et al. 2018, Sanders et al. 2013, Stanganello et al. 2015), and cytoneme-mediated interaction between source and target cells has been suggested to allow the transfer of morphogens through specific contacts termed morphogenetic synapses (Kornberg 2017). For example, in zebrafish embryos, Wnt8a has been observed on the tips of actin-based filopodia activating signaling in adjacent cells (Stanganello et al. 2015). Cytoneme formation and morphogen signaling range have been shown to decrease or increase in response to blocking or promoting actin cytoskeleton activity, respectively (Bischoff et al. 2013, Roy et al. 2014, Stanganello et al. 2015). In this view, cytonemes, similar to HSPGs, extend morphogen activity range. Moreover, live imaging of cytonemes in Drosophila has revealed periods of extension and contraction. This has been suggested to generate a distribution of cytoneme lengths that could underlie formation of an Hh concentration gradient (Aguirre-Tamaral & Guerrero 2021, Bischoff et al. 2013). However, quantitative data that address whether cytonemes can transport sufficient amounts of morphogen at sufficient distances to generate the observed gradients are needed. More specific means to interfere with cytoneme formation would also test the significance of cytonemes in morphogen gradient formation. Broadly blocking cytoskeletal activity is likely to have pleiotropic effects. Targeting reagents to block cytoneme formation just in the appropriate region of a cell, perhaps using optogenetic tools, would provide better functional assays.

Lipid-modified morphogens. Lipid-modified morphogens, such as Hh and Wnt family members, require specific mechanisms that allow them to move through the aqueous extracellular space. Hh proteins have been suggested to assemble into higher-order multimeric micelle structures with a lipophilic core secluded from the hydrophilic surface (Chen et al. 2004, Zeng et al. 2001). Alternatively, lipidated morphogens might insert their lipid moiety into the outer membranes of exosomes or lipoprotein particles (Gross et al. 2012, Korkut et al. 2009, Liégeois et al. 2006, Matusek et al. 2014, Panáková et al. 2005, Vyas et al. 2014), which then allow these ligands to be transported through tissues. It has, however, been difficult to establish the contribution of these mechanisms to morphogen spread. The size of the proposed higher-order structures would be expected to substantially reduce their diffusion. Visualizing and testing the role of these complexes have been challenging. In the wing imaginal disc, imaging alleles of Wg tagged with different markers argued against the involvement of multiprotein complexes (McGough et al. 2020). Further experiments, such as fluorescence cross-correlation spectroscopy to determine if two molecules labeled with different fluorophores move together, are needed to determine whether morphogen molecules move as complexes or as individual molecules.

Specific chaperone proteins that facilitate morphogen spreading by shielding the lipid moieties have also been identified. In Drosophila, Wnt family members are chaperoned by Secreted Wingless-Interacting Molecule (SWIM) and Carrier of Wingless (Cow), while Wnt inhibitory factor (WIF) and Afamin have been identified in vertebrates (Chang & Sun 2014, Hsieh et al. 1999, Leyns et al. 1997, Mihara et al. 2016, Mulligan et al. 2012). HSPGs also appear to contribute to lipid shielding. The GPI anchor of HSPGs, such as Dlp, retains Wnt family members within the tissue but allows diffusion along the cell membrane. This assists Wnt spreading and interaction with signaling receptors (McGough et al. 2020). For Hh family members, Shifted has been identified in Drosophila (Gorfinkiel et al. 2005). In vertebrates, the spread of Shh requires two solubilizing factors: the membrane protein Dispatched1 (Disp1) (Burke et al. 1999, Caspary et al. 2002, Kawakami et al. 2002, Ma et al. 2002), which promotes the release of lipidated Shh from producing cells, and Scube2 (Hollway et al. 2006, Kawakami et al. 2005, Woods & Talbot 2005). which chaperones Shh after release by shielding the lipid adducts (Tukachinsky et al. 2012). Shh bound to Scube2 is unable to signal. A mechanism involving the cell surface proteins Cdon, Boc and Gas1 is responsible for dissociating Shh from Scube2 and transferring the ligand to Ptch1. which initiates signaling (Wierbowski et al. 2020).

Effects of tissue growth on gradient formation. Tissue growth or morphogenesis can affect morphogen transport by displacing cells, and consequently the morphogen molecules they contain, with respect to the morphogen source. This is known as advection. Furthermore, cell proliferation leads to a dilution of the morphogen molecules. Advection and dilution occur alongside other mechanisms that shape morphogen gradient profiles, and therefore, biophysical descriptions of morphogen gradient formation in growing tissues take these effects explicitly into account (Averbukh et al. 2014, Bittig et al. 2009, Fried & Iber 2014, Fulton et al. 2022). The contribution of advection and diffusion to gradient formation depends on the rates of growth and kinetic parameters of morphogen transport and may change over developmental time. For instance, a model capturing cell movements during zebrafish epiboly suggests that advection is likely to have a significant contribution to BMP gradient formation after 50% epiboly (Li et al. 2022). Similarly, the motility and rearrangement of cells in the presomitic mesoderm have been suggested to influence the dynamics of FGF and Wnt signaling in individual cells and thereby the pattern of differentiation (Fulton et al. 2021, 2022). Tissue morphogenesis may result in specific tissue architecture that influences morphogen spread, for instance, by confining morphogen molecules within a given space. An example of this has been reported in the developing vertebrate intestine, where Shh is uniformly expressed in the endoderm but the curved villus tip is proposed to increase the local Shh concentration close to the tip (Shyer et al. 2015).

## **Regulation of Morphogen Degradation**

The degradation rate of morphogens has a critical influence on the timescale of morphogen gradient formation, as well as on the shape of the gradient (Berezhkovskii et al. 2010, Wartlick et al. 2009). In the SDD model, a spatially uniform degradation rate yields a steady-state exponential gradient (Gregor et al. 2007b, Kicheva et al. 2007). Yet, studies in several systems reveal that the degradation rate is often regulated and can vary in both space and time. For instance, the degradation rate of Bcd in the *Drosophila* embryo has been shown to be high (~25 min) at a specific point of blastoderm development [nuclear cycle (NC) 14], and this is essential for the gradient shape (Durrieu et al. 2018, Little et al. 2011). However, the shape of the Bcd gradient changes dramatically over time: From NC 10 to 13, Bcd levels increase early on; they then decline at NC 13–14 (Bergmann et al. 2007, Gregor et al. 2007b, Little et al. 2011). A tandem fluorescent timer variant of Bcd, in which the difference in the maturation rate between two fluorophores fused to Bcd acts as a protein age sensor, revealed that the production rate decreased and degradation rates increased after NC 13, which could explain the observed dynamics in Bcd levels (Durrieu et al. 2018). This is in line with previous results in which the Bcd degradation rate was shown to substantially increase from NC 14 onwards (Drocco et al. 2011). A consequence is that pattern formation in the blastoderm occurs when the Bcd gradient is not in steady state (Bergmann et al. 2007). Such a mechanism can reduce patterning errors caused by fluctuations in the rate of morphogen production.

Temporal changes in morphogen degradation rates have also been observed for Dpp in the fly wing disc (Romanova-Michaelides et al. 2022, Wartlick et al. 2011). The changes in the effective Dpp degradation over time account for the observed temporal changes in the gradient decay length and amplitude. This allows the gradient to scale to the growing area of the tissue (Wartlick et al. 2011).

Feedback through the morphogen regulation of receptor expression can result in positiondependent internalization and degradation rates. This type of mechanism (self-enhanced ligand degradation) is predicted to result in the formation of a gradient that follows a power law rather than an exponential shape (Bollenbach et al. 2005, Eldar et al. 2003, Li et al. 2018), and this has useful properties that would be expected to increase the robustness of the morphogen gradient shape to fluctuations in morphogen production. Testing these predictions experimentally remains challenging, in part because high-resolution imaging with low levels of experimental variability is necessary to confidently distinguish between a power-law and exponential distribution of a morphogen ligand.

## SCALING MORPHOGEN GRADIENTS

Patterning mechanisms need to be sufficiently robust to differences in tissue size between individuals. One possibility for how pattern scaling could be achieved is by scaling the morphogen gradient itself (**Figure 3**). Implicit in this idea is the assumption that target gene expression boundaries are positioned at constant thresholds of morphogen concentration. Thus, scaling would require the positions of the concentration thresholds to scale with the tissue size. For an exponential gradient, scaling the decay length to tissue size while maintaining a constant amplitude would result in perfect scaling of the concentration thresholds (**Figure 3***a*). In several cases where scaling has been studied, however, it appears that the amplitude of the morphogen gradient changes. This would result in deviations from perfect scaling that vary in magnitude depending on the position within the tissue (**Figure 3***b*) (Umulis & Othmer 2013). Nevertheless, mechanisms in which the amplitude changes may still produce nearly perfect scaling throughout much of the tissue. For instance, the amplitude of Bcd in *Drosophila* eggs with different volumes scales with egg size, resulting in scaling of the Bcd gradient throughout broad regions of the embryo (Cheung et al. 2011).

In contrast to intraspecies scaling, scaling of the Bcd gradient between different dipteran species has been attributed to changes in the decay length, rather than amplitude (Gregor et al. 2005). Because the decay length of an exponential gradient depends on the effective diffusion coefficient and degradation rate, scaling implies that these parameters change in a way that is dependent on the tissue size (for a review, see Čapek & Müller 2019). A way of achieving this is via an accessory molecule that modulates morphogen diffusion or degradation and is itself highly diffusive, so that its concentration rapidly adjusts to tissue size (Rasolonjanahary & Vasiev 2016). A potential weakness of such a mechanism is that it is sensitive to fluctuations in the production of the accessory molecule, which would decrease the accuracy of scaling.

Coupling morphogen signaling to the regulation of an accessory molecule via a feedback loop provides a way to adjust morphogen spread to tissue size dynamically. The expansion-repression



#### Figure 3

Morphogen gradient scaling and its relationship to pattern scaling. An exponential morphogen gradient in tissues with three different sizes is shown. Left panels show morphogen concentration as a function of the absolute distance x from the source boundary; right panels show x relative to the tissue size L (*insets* show the morphogen concentration on a log scale). The color bars on the right show three gene expression domains with boundaries positioned at constant morphogen concentration thresholds. (*a*) The decay length  $\lambda$  is proportional to tissue size, while the amplitude  $C_0$  stays constant (*left*). In this case, the pattern scales perfectly with tissue size. (*b*)  $C_0$  is proportional to L, and  $\lambda$  is constant. The blue domain boundary occurs always at a similar relative position, while the red domain boundary position varies significantly with tissue size. (*c*) Both  $\lambda$  and  $C_0$  scale with L. In this case, boundary positions vary with tissue size across the entire tissue. Abbreviations: L, large; M, medium; S, small.

mechanism (Ben-Zvi & Barkai 2010) exemplifies this. In this mechanism, a morphogen represses the expression of a secreted expander molecule. The expander in turn facilitates the spread of the morphogen by, for example, reducing its trapping or degradation. This sets up a feedback loop in which the expander promotes morphogen spread. The spread of the morphogen then shuts off expander production, leading to a decrease in morphogen spread. For Dpp in the Drosophila wing disc, Pentagone has been shown to support scaling of Dpp signaling in a manner consistent with an expander mechanism (Ben-Zvi et al. 2011, Hamaratoglu et al. 2011, Vuilleumier et al. 2010). Molecularly, Pentagone has been proposed to function by modifying the binding of Dpp to the ECM and cell surface receptors to increase the amount of Dpp being recycled and thus extend the range of Dpp (Romanova-Michaelides et al. 2022). However, other mechanisms have also been proposed to contribute to Dpp scaling in the wing disc, including Dpp-mediated downregulation of its receptors, which extends the gradient range (Zhu et al. 2020), as well as the contribution of cell death to correcting the mismatch between the gradient range and tissue size (Merino et al. 2022). Expansion-repression mechanisms have also been proposed to scale morphogen gradients in vertebrate systems, for instance, the BMP gradient in the pectoral fin (Mateus et al. 2020) as well as the Shh gradient in the ventral neural tube (Collins et al. 2018). Scube2 promotes Shh spread by shielding its lipid moieties, but Shh signaling represses Scube2 expression, thereby establishing an expansion-repression feedback loop.

An equivalent contraction-induction mechanism, in which a contractor molecule is activated by the morphogen and decreases morphogen spread, also provides a way to scale a morphogen gradient. WntD, a secreted protein induced by Toll-dependent signaling during dorsoventral patterning of the *Drosophila* embryo, appears to act as a contractor as it binds to and inhibits the Toll receptor (Rahimi et al. 2020). A related mechanism has been proposed to scale Nodal-dependent endoderm and mesoderm induction in zebrafish (Almuedo-Castillo et al. 2018). The Nodal signaling gradient is controlled by the inhibitor Lefty, which is itself induced by Nodal signaling. Because of the high diffusivity of Lefty, its concentration is lower in larger embryos, which allows the range of Nodal activity to increase. Although this appears to correspond to the contractioninduction mechanism, theoretical and experimental decoupling of the induction of Lefty by Nodal indicated that direct regulation of Lefty by Nodal was not necessary for scaling, suggesting that the system represents a simpler example of control by an accessory molecule (Almuedo-Castillo et al. 2018).

To fully understand the relevance and consequences of morphogen gradient scaling, the mechanism of morphogen interpretation also needs to be considered. For instance, if the temporal dynamics of morphogen signaling are important, then a constant gradient amplitude may not be necessary (and might be inconsistent) with scaling. In the case of Dpp, temporal changes in signaling have been proposed to regulate the rate of proliferation in the *Drosophila* wing disc (Wartlick et al. 2011). In this scenario, the scaling of both the amplitude and decay length of the gradient is important for a spatially uniform proliferation rate. This requires feedback between gradient formation and tissue growth—the gradient amplitude and decay length change with tissue size and at the same time drive tissue growth. The scaling behavior introduced by such feedback depends on the coupling strength between the change in morphogen levels and the division rate (Aguilar-Hidalgo et al. 2018, Averbukh et al. 2014).

The mechanism of morphogen interpretation may also be sensitive to tissue size. For instance, the expression levels of gap genes at the mid-embryo appear to be size dependent (Wu et al. 2015). This emphasizes the importance of considering the interpretation mechanism in understanding how patterns scale between individuals. Given the complexity of mechanisms that are being uncovered, this is an important future research direction. The mechanisms that are emerging begin to explain the function of some of the molecules implicated in the control of morphogen spread and

suggest why complexities in the transport mechanisms have evolved. Studies of morphogen scaling thus increasingly emphasize the importance of quantitative data and rigorous theoretical analysis.

## MORPHOGEN RECEPTION AND TRANSDUCTION

In a few cases, such as Bcd in Drosophila (Driever & Nüsslein-Volhard 1988) and retinoic acid in vertebrate tissues (Bernheim & Meilhac 2020), the morphogen is intracellular and directly regulates gene expression. However, in most cases, morphogen ligands initiate an intracellular signaling cascade by binding to cell surface receptors, which culminates in the regulation of transcription effectors mediating gene expression. A frequent assumption is that morphogen concentration is proportional to the level of intracellular signaling activity. This appears to be the case for some morphogens. A threefold difference in the number of activated Activin receptors results in a threefold difference in the amount of the transcription effector Smad2 in the nucleus in Xenopus blastula cells (Shimizu & Gurdon 1999). Likewise, in the wing disc, a gradient of Dpp is converted into a similarly shaped gradient of phosphorylated Mad effector in the nuclei of responding cells (Bollenbach et al. 2008). However, such linear or monotonic relationships are not always observed. A striking example can be seen in vertebrate somitogenesis, where an Fgf gradient generates an oscillatory gradient of ppErk by interacting with an oscillator comprising the Her1-Her7 transcription factors during the periodic formation of segments (Simsek et al. 2023). This raises questions about how the mechanism of signal transduction contributes to the interpretation of morphogen signaling.

In some cases, signal transduction mechanisms can introduce temporal delays. The transcriptional effectors of the Wnt and Hh pathways are irreversibly proteolyzed in the absence of a signal (Barolo & Posakony 2002). Pathway activation depends on the de novo synthesis of new full-length transcriptional effectors and the degradation of previously formed repressors. This results in a delay between changes in ligand levels and downstream transcriptional output. Similarly, the retention of ligand-receptor complexes in endosomes can sustain signaling for extended periods of time (Bökel et al. 2006, Jullien & Gurdon 2005). A consequence of these mechanisms is that transient fluctuations in external ligand concentration are buffered and averaged out.

Signal transduction pathways can also introduce nonlinear signal amplification. For example, the cascade of MAP kinases activated by several tyrosine kinase receptors, including EGF, can amplify a signal, creating a threshold-like response (Huang & Ferrell 1996). This results in ultrasensitivity in which a small change in the input creates an all-or-none change in the output. This has been implicated in converting a graded input from the EGF ligand Sptiz in the *Drosophila* epidermis into a sharp on/off output in the downstream transcriptional effector Yan (Melen et al. 2005).

Conversely, in many signaling pathways, inhibitors of signaling are induced by pathway activation (e.g., Ptch1 for Hh signaling, Axin2 and Notum for Wnt signaling, Sprouty for FGF signaling, and Smad6 and -7 for TGF $\beta$  signaling). This introduces negative feedback and leads to pathway adaptation in which the intracellular signaling in cells exposed to constant amounts of morphogen gradually decreases. For instance, Shh signaling initiates negative feedback by inducing the expression of Ptch1 and Hhip1, which sequester and inhibit Shh activity (Briscoe et al. 2001, Jeong & McMahon 2005), and by downregulating Shh coreceptors Gas1, Boc, and Cdon (Allen et al. 2007, Tenzen et al. 2006). In the neural tube, cells are initially sensitive to Shh, which allows low Shh concentrations to activate gene expression, including the negative feedback components. As negative feedback increases, higher levels of Shh ligand are necessary to sustain intracellular signaling. Consequently, cells close to the source of Shh, which are exposed to higher ligand concentrations, signal for longer than those further away that are exposed to lower ligand concentrations. TGF $\beta$  signaling, in an in vitro model of human germ layer specification, also appears to undergo adaptation (Sorre et al. 2014, Warmflash et al. 2012). Signal adaptation provides a mechanism to convert morphogen concentration into a duration of signaling. For both Shh and TGF $\beta$  signaling, signal duration is important for cell fate decisions. For Shh signaling, ex vivo assays indicated a role for temporal integration with the cell types associated with higher levels of Shh morphogens requiring longer durations of signaling (Dessaud et al. 2007, 2010). In zebrafish embryos, the timed inhibition of Nodal signaling indicated that cell fate specification also depended on the duration of exposure to Nodal ligands (Hagos & Dougan 2007). Moreover, the use of photoactivatable Nodal receptors revealed that the duration of Nodal signaling in embryos determined the cell fate outcomes with longer durations of signaling favoring the induction of prechordal plate mesoderm over endodermal tissue (Sako et al. 2016).

The importance of signaling duration is a widespread feature of morphogen interpretation. Assays using an optogenetically controlled Bcd protein revealed that cells exposed to the highest Bcd concentration require Bcd for the longest duration (Huang et al. 2017). The duration of BMP signaling has also been implicated in controlling whether differentiating human embryonic stem cells remain pluripotent or adopt mesodermal or extraembryonic fates (Camacho-Aguilar et al. 2022). Temporal integration is not observed in all situations, however. By analyzing the effect of changing the dynamics of signaling in mutant zebrafish embryos, the duration of BMP signaling and the slope of the gradient were ruled out as determining the differential response of target genes (Greenfeld et al. 2021). Instead, target genes responded to distinct levels of the BMP transcriptional effector to establish the spatial pattern of gene expression.

Signal transduction and interpretation may also provide a mechanism to sense the fold change in ligand concentration over time (Adler & Alon 2018). In the *Drosophila* wing disc, the amplitude and decay length of the Dpp gradient increase over time and lead to an increase in signaling. Cell division occurs when Dpp signaling levels in cells have increased by 50%. This suggests that cells use the temporal fold change in morphogen signaling levels to control tissue growth (Wartlick et al. 2011). Sensing of fold change in ligand concentrations has also been reported for Wnt (Goentoro & Kirschner 2009), EGF (Cohen-Saidon et al. 2009), and Nodal (Liu et al. 2022). In the case of Nodal, only rapid increases in Nodal levels efficiently induced Bra expression and mesoderm differentiation in an in vitro model of human gastrulation, whereas slow increases in Nodal were inefficient in eliciting a response (Sorre et al. 2014). In vivo, Nodal appears to increase rapidly and manipulation of the level of Nodal signaling suggested concentration effects (Gritsman et al. 2000), but whether the rate of change of Nodal is spatially uniform in vivo and whether this could be used directly to define the boundaries of gene expression domains are unclear.

Taken together, these studies are refining our view of how morphogens impart positional information and control gene expression. Although there are examples where the concentration of extracellular morphogens is transduced downstream in a relatively linear fashion, this is not always the case. Signaling pathways often introduce nonlinearities in the dynamics of the response. In some cases, the temporal features introduced by the signaling mechanism appear to be exploited by responding cells. Moreover, the mechanism by which a specific morphogen is interpreted can differ between tissues and species.

## **MORPHOGEN-DEPENDENT GENE REGULATION**

How do developing tissues convert morphogen signaling into spatially discrete domains of gene expression? Addressing this question requires an understanding of the mechanisms by which target gene expression is regulated. Much of this regulation occurs at the level of the cis regulatory elements (CREs), also known as enhancers. Several aspects of this regulation have been investigated: the properties of binding sites for morphogen effectors, the combinatorial activity of morphogen effectors and other factors bound to the CREs, and cross-interactions between morphogen target genes.

105

A straightforward mechanism that could result in distinct target gene expression domains is for CREs to harbor different numbers or affinities of binding sites for the morphogen transcriptional effector. In this way, targets with fewer or lower affinity sites would require higher levels of morphogen signaling, and consequently, their expression would be restricted to regions close to the morphogen source. However, although CRE affinity can influence sensitivity to morphogen (Driever et al. 1989, Jiang & Levine 1993, Wharton et al. 2004), it does not appear to be the case in general, as multiple studies have failed to find a correlation between the strength of morphogen effector binding and activity (Ochoa-Espinosa et al. 2005, Oosterveen et al. 2012, Peterson et al. 2012). Moreover, several morphogen effectors (e.g., in the Wnt and Hh pathways) are bifunctional, acting as repressors in the absence of a signal and as activators in the presence of a signal (Barolo & Posakony 2002). Since both isoforms bind the same CREs, the affinity or number of binding sites affects both activator and repressor binding equally.

For Bcd, more than 60 CREs have been identified (Chen et al. 2012). These do not show a correlation between Bcd binding site number, or affinity, and their responsiveness. Instead, the binding of other transcription factors, including ubiquitously expressed factors, plays an important role in establishing the differential response of different CREs. For instance, the transcription factor Zelda is broadly distributed in the blastoderm. It binds to the CREs of many Bcd targets where it acts as a pioneer factor to potentiate the ability of Bcd to activate gene expression (Foo et al. 2014, Harrison et al. 2011). Moreover, Zelda is found in so-called nuclear hubs together with Bcd (Mir et al. 2018), and it has been suggested to contribute to reducing the time required for Bcd to activate target genes (Fernandes et al. 2022).

Zelda also interacts with targets of Dorsal, the morphogen effector that patterns the dorsal ventral axis of the blastoderm and is proposed to play a similar role (Li & Eisen 2018). In the neural tube, members of the SoxB1 family of transcription factors (Sox1–3) appear to play a similar role to Zelda. SoxB1 factors are expressed in all neural progenitors, bind to Shh-responsive CREs, and appear to facilitate the Shh responsiveness of these CREs (Bergsland et al. 2011, Cohen et al. 2014, Oosterveen et al. 2012, Peterson et al. 2012). These examples illustrate how the responsiveness of a morphogen target gene can be modified independent from the simple binding affinity of CREs for the morphogen effector itself (Kanodia et al. 2012).

Besides uniformly expressed regulators, other inputs into morphogen-regulated CREs also play an important role. These include transcriptional activators and inhibitors that are themselves morphogen target genes. An example of this is the Bcd target gene *Hunchback (Hb)*. A CRE that regulates *Hb* depends on binding by Bcd and Zelda and the repressors Runt and Capicua (Chen et al. 2012), but in addition it also binds Hb itself (Fernandes et al. 2022). In this view, morphogenresponsive CREs act to integrate the different inputs to regulate gene expression. Since different CREs bind to different combinations of inputs, there is no consistent correlation between the binding affinity of the morphogen effector and the sensitivity of a specific target gene. For each gene it is the combination of positive and negative inputs that determines how the associated gene responds, and these inputs can affect the threshold sensitivity of a gene to morphogen input or properties such as the kinetics of gene induction (Dubrulle et al. 2015). Thus, CREs are responsible for the molecular implementation of the combinatorial logic of transcriptional regulation.

# GENE REGULATORY NETWORKS IN MORPHOGEN INTERPRETATION

The transcriptional networks that result from the regulation of morphogen target genes by other morphogen target genes play a central role in spatial and temporal patterning (Davidson 2010). Even relatively simple transcriptional networks can produce complex gene expression dynamics



#### Figure 4

The positions of target gene boundaries are determined by the dynamics of morphogen-regulated GRNs. (*a*) In the vertebrate neural tube, a GRN sets up three ventral domains of gene expression (Nkx2.2, Olig2, and Pax6) in response to Shh signaling (*top*). In Pax6 mutants (*bottom*), the domains of Nkx2.2 and Olig2 expression shift along the dorsal-ventral axis compared to WT (*middle*), although the Shh morphogen gradient remains unchanged. (*b*) A GRN that sets up the boundaries of gap gene expression in the *Drosophila* embryo in response to Bcd and Cad gradients (*top*). Strong repressive interactions are shown in black and weak ones in gray. In zygotic hunchback mutants (*bottom*), the anterior domains of Gt, Kr, and Kni expression shift compared to WT (*middle*), although the Bcd gradient remains unchanged. Abbreviations: GRNs, gene regulatory networks; WT, wild type. Figure based on Jaeger (2011).

(Alon 2007). In silico studies of such small transcriptional subnetworks, comprising as few as two or three transcription factors, have identified several ways to generate morphogen-like spatial patterns (Cotterell & Sharpe 2010, Perez-Carrasco et al. 2018, Schaerli et al. 2014). The principles emerging from these studies are also observed in experimental analyses of real tissues.

Perhaps the two most studied examples of morphogen-regulated transcriptional networks are the anterior-posterior patterning of the *Drosophila* blastoderm and dorsal-ventral patterning of the neural tube. In both systems, networks of mutually inhibitory transcription factors expressed in neighboring domains create a series of bistable switches (Briscoe et al. 2000, Clyde et al. 2003, Ericson et al. 1997, Kraut & Levine 1991) (**Figure 4**). These allow cells to convert the graded input into a sharply delineated output to establish and stabilize all-or-nothing gene expression boundaries between cells with distinct regional identities. These transcriptional interactions influence the sensitivity of target genes to the morphogen and the position of gene expression boundaries. In the neural tube, the transcription factor Nkx2.2 is expressed in a region with high levels of Shh signaling, adjacent to cells expressing another transcription factor, Pax6. In embryos lacking Pax6, Nkx2.2 is induced by lower levels of Shh and its expression expands, indicating that Pax6 represses Nkx2.2 and sets the boundary of Nkx2.2 expression (Balaskas et al. 2012, Ericson et al. 1997) (**Figure 4***a*). Similarly, in the *Drosophila* blastoderm, Hb restricts the expression of the transcription factor Knirps (Kni) (Clyde et al. 2003, Pankratz et al. 1992, Yu & Small 2008) (**Figure 4***b*). In mutants lacking Hb, Kni expression expands anteriorly into regions that have levels of Bcd that normally repress its expression (Jaeger 2011). These examples illustrate how transcriptional networks are crucial for morphogen interpretation, decoupling the absolute level of morphogen signaling from the positional identity adopted by cells.

The use of mathematical models, based on experimental data, has offered further insight into how the architecture and dynamics of transcriptional networks interpret morphogen gradients. In the *Drosophila* blastoderm, this analysis indicated that asymmetry in the strength of cross-repression between transcription factors expressed in adjacent regions leads to a cascade of feedback that sharpens and shifts the gene expression pattern relative to the Bcd gradient as development proceeds (Jaeger et al. 2004, Manu et al. 2009, Verd et al. 2018). In the neural tube, a transcriptional circuit comprising Shh-regulated transcription factors (the ACDC circuit) has been explored (Balaskas et al. 2012, Cohen et al. 2014, Panovska-Griffiths et al. 2013). In this case too, the cross-repressive interactions between the transcription factors play a central role in positioning the boundaries of gene expression in the tissue and account for the temporal sequence of gene expression observed in neural progenitors.

The neural tube gene regulatory network explains several additional features of patterning (Balaskas et al. 2012). Adaptation to Shh signaling in the neural tube generates a gradient of signaling levels that declines over time. The expression of downstream transcription factors is initiated at the early stages of neural tube development in a manner that depends on the levels of signaling. However, target gene expression boundaries do not correspond to constant signaling thresholds over time. This is because the initial state of the transcriptional network influences its subsequent dynamics: In this case, by initially triggering the repression of repressors, target genes are maintained in an active state. This effect is time dependent—signaling levels need to be maintained for long enough for repression to take effect. This explains both why the levels and duration of signaling matter for Shh-mediated patterning in the neural tube and why target genes are expressed in a temporal, not just spatial, order. Taken together, therefore, the Shh morphogen-controlled gene regulatory network is responsible for converting the continuous graded morphogen input into sharply delineated boundaries of gene expression, positioning these boundaries within the tissue, and integrating both the amount and duration of morphogen signaling into gene expression.

Three principles emerge (Briscoe & Small 2015). First, the morphogen provides a spatial cue to the tissue but does not determine positional identity alone. The level and duration of morphogen signaling are important, but these act together with tissue-specific transcription factors. Second, CREs associated with target genes integrate various inputs to control gene expression. Hence, CREs encode the logic of the gene regulatory network and set the activity of each gene. Third, the dynamics of the transcriptional network is responsible for generating sharp and stable patterns of genes and for correctly positioning the boundaries of gene expression within the tissue. In this view, the morphogen gradient provides the spatially polarized input into the system, but it is the downstream transcriptional network that interprets the gradient and establishes the patterning outcome.

One consequence of this view is that new analytical frameworks are needed to investigate the behavior of morphogen patterned systems. Most current modeling approaches consider morphogen gradient formation, signaling, and cellular response as separate constituents. This can mean that the function of the transcriptional network is treated as subordinate to the morphogen instead of as an integral part of the system. One approach is to combine tools from dynamical systems (Sáez et al. 2022) and control theory (Pezzotta & Briscoe 2022), which can accommodate morphogen spread, signaling, and response on an equal footing to develop analytical methods to dissect and understand the contribution of different parts of the system to the overall behavior. This could complement current methods aimed at explaining gene regulation by making morphogen gradient formation, cellular signaling, and transcription network integrated parts of a whole decision-making system.

## PRECISION OF PATTERN FORMATION

Although molecular noise is a universal feature of biological processes (Raj & van Oudenaarden 2008, Raser & O'Shea 2005), morphogen-mediated patterning is remarkably reproducible and precise. For instance, along the anterior-posterior axis of the *Drosophila* blastoderm, the boundaries of gene expression are strikingly sharp and positioned with an accuracy of 99% or more (Petkova et al. 2019). This raises the question of how the precision of pattern formation is achieved.

A first step in addressing this question is to ask whether the morphogen gradient itself is sufficiently accurate to encode precise positional information for the generation of downstream patterning. This usually assumes direct information flow from extracellular morphogen to target gene expression and involves comparing the variation in morphogen concentration to the variation in gene expression at a particular position at a given time point (Tkačik & Gregor 2021). Spatiotemporal variability in morphogen production, spreading, and degradation gives rise to fluctuations in the morphogen concentration profiles between individuals. The specific mechanism and kinetics of morphogen gradient formation define the spatial profile of gradient imprecision. Typically, the uncertainty increases at large distances from the morphogen source and may be lowest at a specific set distance away from the source (Bollenbach et al. 2008). At the position of highest precision, morphogen gradients are generally found to be very precise, with positional uncertainty corresponding to less than three cell diameters (Bollenbach et al. 2008, Gregor et al. 2007a, Zagorski et al. 2017). The specific mechanism of gradient formation also determines the robustness of the mean morphogen concentration profile to fluctuations in the morphogen production rate. Mechanisms of gradient formation that maximize the gradient precision are not necessarily optimal for achieving robustness. Theoretical studies have suggested that complex pathway architecture (e.g., involving feedback on receptor production) could contribute to alleviating this trade-off and extend the range over which morphogen gradients can confer precise positional information, while at the same time being robust to fluctuations (Lo et al. 2015).

Additional patterning cues that provide independent input into target gene expression can also contribute to precision. The Bcd gradient is complemented by an antiparallel gradient consisting of the transcription factor Caudal from the posterior pole of the embryo (Macdonald & Struhl 1986, Mlodzik & Gehring 1987). Similarly, in the neural tube, the ventral gradient of Shh is matched by an antiparallel BMP signaling gradient from the dorsal neural tube (Barth et al. 1999, Mizutani et al. 2006, Zagorski et al. 2017). Theoretical analyses indicate that using information from antiparallel gradients can increase precision (Morishita & Iwasa 2009). One way that this can be achieved is through the downstream transcription network opposing gradients that induce the expression of opposing mutually repressing transcription factors (Manu et al. 2009, Sokolowski et al. 2012, Zagorski et al. 2017).

Features of the morphogen gene regulatory network can contribute to the precision of its patterning in various ways (Perez-Carrasco et al. 2016). For instance, having multiple redundant CREs for the same gene (so-called shadow enhancers) or having multiple alleles of the gene can help reduce randomness and increase the precision of gene expression (Cannavò et al. 2016, Perry et al. 2011). Additionally, the behavior of the gene regulatory network itself can impact gene

expression accuracy. One well-studied example is *Hb*, which responds rapidly to form a sharp and precise boundary in the *Drosophila* blastoderm at a specific concentration of Bcd (Gregor et al. 2007a). This accuracy is achieved in part because Zelda and Hb also regulate *Hb* transcription and function with Bcd to ensure timely and precise expression (Fernandes et al. 2022). Similarly, deletion of a CRE in the neural tube regulatory network suggests the way in which the dynamics of gene expression produced by the gene regulatory network minimizes the effects of random fluctuations and contributes to the precision of gene expression (Exelby et al. 2021).

Finally, mechanisms downstream of the initial morphogen patterning, including differential adhesion, mechanical differences, and juxtacrine signaling, have been identified that correct errors and increase precision. Differential cell adhesion between cells with different identities can refine initially disordered patterns through cell sorting (Tsai et al. 2020, Xiong et al. 2013). Similarly, differences in Hedgehog signal transduction between cells in the anterior and posterior compartments of the fly wing disc contribute to the straightness of this boundary (Rudolf et al. 2015). By increasing the mechanical tension specifically at junctions of cells located between the anterior and posterior interface, cellular rearrangements that would result in cells intruding across the boundary are precluded, thus keeping the boundary straight.

## MORPHOGENS AND THE REGULATION OF TISSUE GROWTH AND MORPHOGENESIS

Although their role in tissue patterning is extensively studied, morphogens also play a crucial role in cell survival and tissue growth in various tissues. In the developing limb bud, Shh has been shown to control both the proliferation and survival of mesenchyme cells (Zhu et al. 2008). Similarly, in the neural tube, Shh is necessary for cell survival and the formation of the correct tissue size (Chiang et al. 1996). In the Drosophila wing and eye discs, Dpp regulates tissue growth by adjusting the proliferation rate (Wartlick et al. 2011, 2014; Zecca et al. 1995). Several mechanisms have been suggested to explain this, including a mechanism in which Dpp levels need to be maintained above a threshold to inhibit the expression of the repressor Brinker (Barrio & Milán 2020, Bosch et al. 2017). Other studies indicate that cell division depends on the temporal changes in Dpp levels (Wartlick et al. 2011). Because the Dpp gradient scales with tissue size, the relative changes in signaling are uniform in space, translating the Dpp gradient into a spatially uniform proliferation rate. Nevertheless, Dpp expression outside of the stripe of producing cells along the anterior-posterior compartment boundary may be relevant for wing disc growth in some areas of the wing after a given developmental time point (Matsuda et al. 2021). Furthermore, Dpp is not the only signal that promotes growth in the wing disc. For instance, ecdysone signaling has been shown to be necessary for imaginal discs to respond to morphogens (Parker & Struhl 2020). These studies highlight the complexities of growth regulation and the challenge of determining the precise mechanism by which morphogens control growth. Progress will require methods to precisely modulate and measure signaling in space and time.

Morphogen signaling has also been shown to regulate cell behaviors that affect tissue morphogenesis. Some studies indicate that such roles for morphogen signaling are independent of cell identities. For example, in the zebrafish embryo, Nodal signaling specifies mesendoderm cell identities before the initiation of gastrulation movements (Hagos & Dougan 2007), while during gastrulation Nodal regulates the extent of protrusion formation and adhesiveness of mesendoderm cells (Pinheiro et al. 2022). This leads to the specification of a fraction of highly motile leader cells that can internalize beneath the ectodermal layer, pulling the remaining follower cells. Preferential adhesion between leaders and their followers ensures the orderly internalization of cells. FGF signaling gradients in the developing anterior-posterior body axis have also been linked to tissue morphogenesis and cell motility. The position of somite formation within the developing paraxial mesoderm is determined by FGF signaling, and it has also been suggested to control cell motility (Bénazéraf et al. 2010, Oginuma et al. 2017). Furthermore, BMP signaling in the zebrafish tail bud has been linked to the control of cell motion in the forming neural tube (Das et al. 2019). Together, these findings suggest that morphogens control cell mechanical properties in parallel with tissue patterning to ensure coordinated specification of cell fates and morphogenesis.

## **OUTLOOK**

Recent years have seen considerable progress in understanding morphogen gradient formation and interpretation. Major questions remain, however (see the Future Issues). A variety of mechanisms, from the control of morphogen binding receptors to shuttling, trafficking, and growth, have evolved to regulate the spread of morphogens through tissues. An open question is to determine the quantitative contribution of each process to the spatiotemporal changes in the gradient shape. Studies that combine theoretical descriptions with quantitative assays of specific transport parameters at a subcellular scale are beginning to reveal how transport modes are integrated to determine gradient shape. Synthetic systems, which provide the means to engineer and manipulate specific scenarios, are also a powerful way to probe the logic of morphogen transport. Similarly, our understanding of how morphogens are interpreted to generate precise patterns of gene expression has advanced. Comparison between morphogens and tissues is revealing general principles, but quantitative models that incorporate these ideas are needed. There is increasing awareness of the role of morphogen signaling in coordinating growth and morphogenesis by controlling the cell cycle and mechanical properties of cells. This highlights the vital role of morphogens in determining tissue size and shape. However, challenges remain. Our ability to visualize directly and live image endogenous morphogen ligands and signaling remains limited in many model systems. This means that quantitative data are lacking, making it difficult to understand in detail how morphogen gradients form and control cellular responses. As our understanding of morphogen activity becomes increasingly fine grained, there is a need for sophisticated computational models that can integrate molecular, cellular, and tissue scales. Combining theory and experiment will provide deeper insight into the mechanisms and the underlying logic of the control of tissue development by morphogen gradients.

### **FUTURE ISSUES**

- While SDD appears to be the main mechanism for morphogen gradient formation, the molecular and cellular basis for this process is still unclear. In addition, the contribution of other mechanisms, including active transport and feedback, needs to be addressed. New quantitative live-imaging techniques will likely provide insight into these questions.
- 2. How do morphogen gradients change over time and how do these changes affect tissue patterning? Morphogen gradients are dynamic, yet the underlying mechanisms are not well understood. It is unclear whether different mechanisms apply to different morphogens and/or tissues. How such mechanisms contribute to gradient scaling with tissue size or contribute to the robustness of gradients to fluctuations in production or spread remains unclear.
- 3. What are the gene regulatory mechanisms that control the expression of genes responding directly to morphogens? What is the molecular and genomic basis for the control of target genes? How do the morphogen transcriptional effectors bring about

changes in transcription, and what role do other transcriptional regulators play? Highresolution quantitative data from new molecular and genomic tools will help answer these questions.

- 4. How do cells interpret morphogen signals to produce complex gene expression patterns? What are the mechanisms that convert graded morphogen input into specific changes in gene expression at precise spatial locations? What morphogen features, such as level, duration, or change, are important for pattern formation? New technologies such as single-cell transcriptomics will need to be complemented with new theoretical approaches to integrate and interpret increasingly complex data.
- 5. What are the sources and effects of biological noise in ligand spread, signal transduction, and gene regulation? Quantitative data and theoretical frameworks that provide multi-scale descriptions of tissue patterning are needed to determine whether noise necessitates downstream correction mechanisms or whether noise is buffered by the system.
- 6. How is morphogen-controlled pattern formation integrated with growth and morphogenesis? Coordinating tissue patterning across different scales, from individual cells to whole organs, as well as in in vitro systems, requires an understanding of how morphogen signaling affects and is affected by cell proliferation, tissue growth, and mechanical forces. Investigating the role of these factors in tissue patterning and morphogenesis is an active area of research.

#### **DISCLOSURE STATEMENT**

The authors are not aware of any affiliations, memberships, funding, or financial holdings that might be perceived as affecting the objectivity of this review.

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are grateful to Zena Hadjivasiliou for comments on this article. A.K. is supported by grants from the European Research Council under the European Union (EU) Horizon 2020 research and innovation program (680037) and Horizon Europe (101044579), and the Austrian Science Fund (F78) (Stem Cell Modulation). J.B. is supported by the Francis Crick Institute, which receives its core funding from Cancer Research UK (CC001051), the UK Medical Research Council (CC001051), and the Wellcome Trust (CC001051), and by a grant from the European Research Council under the EU Horizon 2020 research and innovation program (742138).

#### LITERATURE CITED

- Abu-Arish A, Porcher A, Czerwonka A, Dostatni N, Fradin C. 2010. High mobility of bicoid captured by fluorescence correlation spectroscopy: implication for the rapid establishment of its gradient. *Biophys. J.* 99(4):L33–35
- Adler M, Alon U. 2018. Fold-change detection in biological systems. Curr. Opin. Syst. Biol. 8:81-89
- Aguilar-Hidalgo D, Werner S, Wartlick O, González-Gaitán M, Friedrich BM, Jülicher F. 2018. Critical point in self-organized tissue growth. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 120(19):198102
- Aguirre-Tamaral A, Guerrero I. 2021. Improving the understanding of cytoneme-mediated morphogen gradients by in silico modeling. PLOS Comput. Biol. 17(8):e1009245
- Akiyama T, Kamimura K, Firkus C, Takeo S, Shimmi O, Nakato H. 2008. Dally regulates Dpp morphogen gradient formation by stabilizing Dpp on the cell surface. *Dev. Biol.* 313(1):408–19

- Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. 2023.39:91-121. Downloaded from www.annualreviews.org Access provided by Institute of Science and Technology Austria on 11/06/23. See copyright for approved use.
- Alexandre C, Baena-Lopez A, Vincent J-P. 2014. Patterning and growth control by membrane-tethered Wingless. Nature 505(7482):180–85
- Allen BL, Tenzen T, McMahon AP. 2007. The Hedgehog-binding proteins Gas1 and Cdo cooperate to positively regulate Shh signaling during mouse development. *Genes Dev.* 21(10):1244–57
- Almuedo-Castillo M, Bläßle A, Mörsdorf D, Marcon L, Soh GH, et al. 2018. Scale-invariant patterning by size-dependent inhibition of Nodal signalling. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 20(9):1032–42

Alon U. 2007. Network motifs: theory and experimental approaches. Nat. Rev. Genet. 8(6):450-61

- Athilingam T, Nelanuthala AVS, Breen C, Wohland T, Saunders TE. 2022. Long-ranged formation of the Bicoid gradient requires multiple dynamic modes that spatially vary across the embryo. bioRxiv 2022.09.28.509874. https://doi.org/10.1101/2022.09.28
- Averbukh I, Ben-Zvi D, Mishra S, Barkai N. 2014. Scaling morphogen gradients during tissue growth by a cell division rule. *Development* 141(10):2150–56
- Balaskas N, Ribeiro A, Panovska J, Dessaud E, Sasai N, et al. 2012. Gene regulatory logic for reading the Sonic Hedgehog signaling gradient in the vertebrate neural tube. Cell 148(1–2):273–84
- Barolo S, Posakony JW. 2002. Three habits of highly effective signaling pathways: principles of transcriptional control by developmental cell signaling. *Genes Dev.* 16(10):1167–81
- Barrio L, Milán M. 2020. Regulation of anisotropic tissue growth by two orthogonal signaling centers. Dev. Cell 52:659–72.e3
- Barth KA, Kishimoto Y, Rohr KB, Seydler C, Schulte-Merker S, Wilson SW. 1999. Bmp activity establishes a gradient of positional information throughout the entire neural plate. *Development* 126(22):4977–87
- Bénazéraf B, Francois P, Baker RE, Denans N, Little CD, Pourquié O. 2010. A random cell motility gradient downstream of FGF controls elongation of an amniote embryo. *Nature* 466(7303):248–52
- Ben-Zvi D, Barkai N. 2010. Scaling of morphogen gradients by an expansion-repression integral feedback control. PNAS 107(15):6924–29
- Ben-Zvi D, Pyrowolakis G, Barkai N, Shilo B-Z. 2011. Expansion-repression mechanism for scaling the Dpp activation gradient in *Drosophila* wing imaginal discs. *Curr. Biol.* 21(16):1391–96
- Ben-Zvi D, Shilo B-Z, Fainsod A, Barkai N. 2008. Scaling of the BMP activation gradient in Xenopus embryos. Nature 453:1205–11
- Berezhkovskii AM, Sample C, Shvartsman SY. 2010. How long does it take to establish a morphogen gradient? *Biophysical J.* 99(8):L59–61
- Bergmann S, Sandler O, Sberro H, Shnider S, Schejter E, et al. 2007. Pre-steady-state decoding of the Bicoid morphogen gradient. PLOS Biol. 5(2):e46
- Bergsland M, Ramsköld D, Zaouter C, Klum S, Sandberg R, Muhr J. 2011. Sequentially acting Sox transcription factors in neural lineage development. *Genes Dev.* 25(23):2453–64
- Bernheim S, Meilhac SM. 2020. Mesoderm patterning by a dynamic gradient of retinoic acid signalling. Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci. 375(1809):20190556
- Bischoff M, Gradilla A-C, Seijo I, Andrés G, Rodríguez-Navas C, et al. 2013. Cytonemes are required for the establishment of a normal Hedgehog morphogen gradient in *Drosophila* epithelia. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 15(11):1269–81
- Bittig T, Wartlick O, González-Gaitán M, Jülicher F. 2009. Quantification of growth asymmetries in developing epithelia. *Eur. Phys. J. E* 30(1):93–99
- Blilou I, Xu J, Wildwater M, Willemsen V, Paponov I, et al. 2005. The PIN auxin efflux facilitator network controls growth and patterning in *Arabidopsis* roots. *Nature* 433(7021):39–44
- Bökel C, Schwabedissen A, Entchev E, Renaud O, González-Gaitán M. 2006. Sara endosomes and the maintenance of Dpp signaling levels across mitosis. *Science* 314(5802):1135–39
- Bollenbach T, Kruse K, Pantazis P, González-Gaitán M, Jülicher F. 2005. Robust formation of morphogen gradients. Phys. Rev. Lett. 94(1):018103
- Bollenbach T, Kruse K, Pantazis P, González-Gaitán M, Jülicher F. 2007. Morphogen transport in epithelia. *Phys. Rev. E* 75(1):011901
- Bollenbach T, Pantazis P, Kicheva A, Bökel C, González-Gaitán M, Jülicher F. 2008. Precision of the Dpp gradient. Development 135(6):1137–46

- Bornemann DJ, Duncan JE, Staatz W, Selleck S, Warrior R. 2004. Abrogation of heparan sulfate synthesis in *Drosophila* disrupts the Wingless, Hedgehog and Decapentaplegic signaling pathways. *Development* 131(9):1927–38
- Bosch PS, Ziukaite R, Alexandre C, Basler K, Vincent J-P. 2017. Dpp controls growth and patterning in Drosophila wing precursors through distinct modes of action. *eLife* 6:e22546
- Briscoe J, Chen Y, Jessell TM, Struhl G. 2001. A Hedgehog-insensitive form of patched provides evidence for direct long-range morphogen activity of Sonic Hedgehog in the neural tube. *Mol. Cell* 7(6):1279–91
- Briscoe J, Pierani A, Jessell TM, Ericson J. 2000. A homeodomain protein code specifies progenitor cell identity and neuronal fate in the ventral neural tube. *Cell* 101(4):435–45
- Briscoe J, Small S. 2015. Morphogen rules: design principles of gradient-mediated embryo patterning. Development 142(23):3996–4009
- Brunt L, Greicius G, Rogers S, Evans BD, Virshup DM, et al. 2021. Vangl2 promotes the formation of long cytonemes to enable distant Wnt/β-catenin signaling. *Nat. Commun.* 12(1):2058
- Burke R, Nellen D, Bellotto M, Hafen E, Senti KA, et al. 1999. Dispatched, a novel sterol-sensing domain protein dedicated to the release of cholesterol-modified Hedgehog from signaling cells. Cell 99(7):803–15
- Cadigan KM, Fish MP, Rulifson EJ, Nusse R. 1998. Wingless repression of Drosophila frizzled 2 expression shapes the Wingless morphogen gradient in the wing. Cell 93(5):767–77
- Camacho-Aguilar E, Yoon S, Ortiz-Salazar MA, Warmflash A. 2022. Combinatorial interpretation of BMP and WNT allows BMP to act as a morphogen in time but not in concentration. bioRxiv 2022.11.11.516212. https://doi.org/10.1101/2022.11.11.516212
- Cannavò E, Khoueiry P, Garfield DA, Geeleher P, Zichner T, et al. 2016. Shadow enhancers are pervasive features of developmental regulatory networks. *Curr. Biol.* 26(1):38–51
- Čapek D, Müller P. 2019. Positional information and tissue scaling during development and regeneration. Development 146(24):dev177709
- Cardin AD, Weintraub HJ. 1989. Molecular modeling of protein-glycosaminoglycan interactions. Arteriosclerosis 9(1):21–32
- Caspary T, García-García MJ, Huangfu D, Eggenschwiler JT, Wyler MR, et al. 2002. Mouse dispatched homolog1 is required for long-range, but not juxtacrine, Hh signaling. *Curr. Biol.* 12(18):1628–32
- Chang Y-H, Sun YH. 2014. Carrier of Wingless (Cow), a secreted heparan sulfate proteoglycan, promotes extracellular transport of Wingless. *PLOS ONE* 9(10):e111573
- Chen H, Xu Z, Mei C, Yu D, Small S. 2012. A system of repressor gradients spatially organizes the boundaries of Bicoid-dependent target genes. *Cell* 149(3):618–29
- Chen M-H, Li Y-J, Kawakami T, Xu S-M, Chuang P-T. 2004. Palmitoylation is required for the production of a soluble multimeric Hedgehog protein complex and long-range signaling in vertebrates. *Genes Dev*. 18(6):641–59
- Cheung D, Miles C, Kreitman M, Ma J. 2011. Scaling of the Bicoid morphogen gradient by a volume-dependent production rate. *Development* 138(13):2741–49
- Chiang C, Litingtung Y, Lee E, Young KE, Corden JL, et al. 1996. Cyclopia and defective axial patterning in mice lacking *Sonic hedgebog* gene function. *Nature* 383(6599):407–13
- Clyde DE, Corado MSG, Wu X, Paré A, Papatsenko D, Small S. 2003. A self-organizing system of repressor gradients establishes segmental complexity in *Drosophila*. *Nature* 426(6968):849–53
- Cohen M, Page KM, Perez-Carrasco R, Barnes CP, Briscoe J. 2014. A theoretical framework for the regulation of Shh morphogen-controlled gene expression. *Development* 141(20):3868–78
- Cohen-Saidon C, Cohen AA, Sigal A, Liron Y, Alon U. 2009. Dynamics and variability of ERK2 response to EGF in individual living cells. *Mol. Cell* 36(5):885–93
- Collins ZM, Ishimatsu K, Tsai TYC, Megason SG. 2018. A Scube2-Shh feedback loop links morphogen release to morphogen signaling to enable scale invariant patterning of the ventral neural tube. bioRxiv 469239. https://doi.org/10.1101/469239
- Cotterell J, Sharpe J. 2010. An atlas of gene regulatory networks reveals multiple three-gene mechanisms for interpreting morphogen gradients. *Mol. Syst. Biol.* 6:425
- Dalessi S, Neves A, Bergmann S. 2012. Modeling morphogen gradient formation from arbitrary realistically shaped sources. J. Theor. Biol. 294:130–38

- Das D, Jülich D, Schwendinger-Schreck J, Guillon E, Lawton AK, et al. 2019. Organization of embryonic morphogenesis via mechanical information. Dev. Cell 49(6):829–39.e5
- Davidson EH. 2010. Emerging properties of animal gene regulatory networks. Nature 468(7326):911-20
- Dessaud E, Ribes V, Balaskas N, Yang LL, Pierani A, et al. 2010. Dynamic assignment and maintenance of positional identity in the ventral neural tube by the morphogen Sonic hedgehog. *PLOS Biol.* 8(6):e1000382
- Dessaud E, Yang LL, Hill K, Cox B, Ulloa F, et al. 2007. Interpretation of the sonic hedgehog morphogen gradient by a temporal adaptation mechanism. *Nature* 450(7170):717–20
- Dickmann JEM, Rink JC, Jülicher F. 2022. Long-range morphogen gradient formation by cell-to-cell signal propagation. Phys. Biol. 19(6):066001
- Driever W, Nüsslein-Volhard C. 1988. The bicoid protein determines position in the *Drosophila* embryo in a concentration-dependent manner. *Cell* 54(1):95–104
- Driever W, Thoma G, Nüsslein-Volhard C. 1989. Determination of spatial domains of zygotic gene expression in the *Drosophila* embryo by the affinity of binding sites for the bicoid morphogen. *Nature* 340(6232):363– 67
- Drocco JA, Grimm O, Tank DW, Wieschaus E. 2011. Measurement and perturbation of morphogen lifetime: effects on gradient shape. *Biophys. J.* 101(8):1807–15
- Du L, Sohr A, Yan G, Roy S. 2018. Feedback regulation of cytoneme-mediated transport shapes a tissuespecific FGF morphogen gradient. *eLife* 7:e38137
- Dubrulle J, Jordan BM, Akhmetova L, Farrell JA, Kim S-H, et al. 2015. Response to Nodal morphogen gradient is determined by the kinetics of target gene induction. *eLife* 4:e05042
- Dubrulle J, Pourquié O. 2004. fgf8 mRNA decay establishes a gradient that couples axial elongation to patterning in the vertebrate embryo. Nature 427(6973):419–22
- Durrieu L, Kirrmaier D, Schneidt T, Kats I, Raghavan S, et al. 2018. Bicoid gradient formation mechanism and dynamics revealed by protein lifetime analysis. *Mol. Syst. Biol.* 14(9):e8355
- Echelard Y, Epstein DJ, St-Jacques B, Shen L, Mohler J, et al. 1993. Sonic hedgehog, a member of a family of putative signaling molecules, is implicated in the regulation of CNS polarity. *Cell* 75(7):1417–30
- Eldar A, Dorfman R, Weiss D, Ashe H, Shilo B-Z, Barkai N. 2002. Robustness of the BMP morphogen gradient in *Drosophila* embryonic patterning. *Nature* 419(6904):304–8
- Eldar A, Rosin D, Shilo B-Z, Barkai N. 2003. Self-enhanced ligand degradation underlies robustness of morphogen gradients. Dev. Cell 5(4):635–46
- Ericson J, Rashbass P, Schedl A, Brenner-Morton S, Kawakami A, et al. 1997. Pax6 controls progenitor cell identity and neuronal fate in response to graded Shh signaling. *Cell* 90(1):169–80
- Exelby K, Herrera-Delgado E, Perez LG, Perez-Carrasco R, Sagner A, et al. 2021. Precision of tissue patterning is controlled by dynamical properties of gene regulatory networks. *Development* 148(4):dev197566
- Fernandes G, Tran H, Andrieu M, Diaw Y, Perez Romero C, et al. 2022. Synthetic reconstruction of the *bunchback* promoter specifies the role of Bicoid, Zelda and Hunchback in the dynamics of its transcription. *eLife* 11:e74509
- Foo SM, Sun Y, Lim B, Ziukaite R, O'Brien K, et al. 2014. Zelda potentiates morphogen activity by increasing chromatin accessibility. *Curr. Biol.* 24(12):1341–46
- Fried P, Iber D. 2014. Dynamic scaling of morphogen gradients on growing domains. Nat. Commun. 5(1):5077
- Fujise M, Takeo S, Kamimura K, Matsuo T, Aigaki T, et al. 2003. Dally regulates Dpp morphogen gradient formation in the *Drosophila* wing. *Development* 130(8):1515–22
- Fulton T, Spiess K, Thomson L, Wang Y, Clark B, et al. 2021. Cell rearrangement generates pattern emergence as a function of temporal morphogen exposure. bioRxiv 2021.02.05.429898. https://doi. org/10.1101/2021.02.05.429898
- Fulton T, Verd B, Steventon B. 2022. The unappreciated generative role of cell movements in pattern formation. R. Soc. Open Sci. 9(4):211293
- Galinha C, Hofhuis H, Luijten M, Willemsen V, Blilou I, et al. 2007. PLETHORA proteins as dose-dependent master regulators of *Arabidopsis* root development. *Nature* 449(7165):1053–57
- Goentoro L, Kirschner MW. 2009. Evidence that fold-change, and not absolute level, of β-catenin dictates Wnt signaling. *Mol. Cell* 36(5):872–84

- Gorfinkiel N, Sierra J, Callejo A, Ibañez C, Guerrero I. 2005. The *Drosophila* ortholog of the human Wnt inhibitor factor *Shifted* controls the diffusion of lipid-modified Hedgehog. *Dev. Cell* 8(2):241–53
- Green JBA, Sharpe J. 2015. Positional information and reaction-diffusion: Two big ideas in developmental biology combine. Development 142(7):1203–11
- Greenfeld H, Lin J, Mullins MC. 2021. The BMP signaling gradient is interpreted through concentration thresholds in dorsal-ventral axial patterning. PLOS Biol. 19(1):e3001059
- Gregor T, Bialek W, de Ruyter van Steveninck RR, Tank DW, Wieschaus EF. 2005. Diffusion and scaling during early embryonic pattern formation. PNAS 102(51):18403–7
- Gregor T, Tank DW, Wieschaus EF, Bialek W. 2007a. Probing the limits to positional information. *Cell* 130(1):153–64
- Gregor T, Wieschaus EF, McGregor AP, Bialek W, Tank DW. 2007b. Stability and nuclear dynamics of the Bicoid morphogen gradient. Cell 130(1):141–52
- Grieneisen VA, Xu J, Marée AFM, Hogeweg P, Scheres B. 2007. Auxin transport is sufficient to generate a maximum and gradient guiding root growth. *Nature* 449(7165):1008–13
- Gritsman K, Talbot WS, Schier AF. 2000. Nodal signaling patterns the organizer. Development 127:921–32
- Gross JC, Chaudhary V, Bartscherer K, Boutros M. 2012. Active Wnt proteins are secreted on exosomes. Nat. Cell Biol. 14(10):1036–45
- Häcker U, Lin X, Perrimon N. 1997. The Drosophila sugarless gene modulates Wingless signaling and encodes an enzyme involved in polysaccharide biosynthesis. Development 124(18):3565–73
- Haerry TE, Heslip TR, Marsh JL, O'Connor MB. 1997. Defects in glucuronate biosynthesis disrupt Wingless signaling in *Drosophila*. Development 124(16):3055–64
- Hagos EG, Dougan ST. 2007. Time-dependent patterning of the mesoderm and endoderm by Nodal signals in zebrafish. BMC Dev. Biol. 7:22
- Hamaratoglu F, de Lachapelle AM, Pyrowolakis G, Bergmann S, Affolter M. 2011. Dpp signaling activity requires Pentagone to scale with tissue size in the growing *Drosophila* wing imaginal disc. *PLOS Biol.* 9(10):e1001182
- Harish RK, Gupta M, Zöller D, Hartmann H, Gheisari A, et al. 2022. Real-time monitoring of endogenous Fgf8a gradient attests to its role as a morphogen during zebrafish gastrulation. bioRxiv 2022.04.26.488902. https://doi.org/10.1101/2022.04.26.488902
- Harrison MM, Li X-Y, Kaplan T, Botchan MR, Eisen MB. 2011. Zelda binding in the early Drosophila melanogaster embryo marks regions subsequently activated at the maternal-to-zygotic transition. PLOS Genet. 7(10):e1002266
- Hollway GE, Maule J, Gautier P, Evans TM, Keenan DG, et al. 2006. Scube2 mediates Hedgehog signalling in the zebrafish embryo. *Dev. Biol.* 294(1):104–18
- Hsieh JC, Kodjabachian L, Rebbert ML, Rattner A, Smallwood PM, et al. 1999. A new secreted protein that binds to Wnt proteins and inhibits their activities. *Nature* 398(6726):431–36
- Hu Q, Ueno N, Behringer RR. 2004. Restriction of BMP4 activity domains in the developing neural tube of the mouse embryo. EMBO Rep. 5(7):734–39
- Huang A, Amourda C, Zhang S, Tolwinski NS, Saunders TE. 2017. Decoding temporal interpretation of the morphogen Bicoid in the early *Drosophila* embryo. *eLife* 6:e26258
- Huang CY, Ferrell JE. 1996. Ultrasensitivity in the mitogen-activated protein kinase cascade. PNAS 93(19):10078-83
- Jaeger J. 2011. The gap gene network. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 68(2):243-74
- Jaeger J, Surkova S, Blagov M, Janssens H, Kosman D, et al. 2004. Dynamic control of positional information in the early *Drosophila* embryo. *Nature* 430(6997):368–71
- Jeong J, McMahon AP. 2005. Growth and pattern of the mammalian neural tube are governed by partially overlapping feedback activities of the hedgehog antagonists patched 1 and Hhip1. *Development* 132(1):143–54
- Jiang J, Levine M. 1993. Binding affinities and cooperative interactions with bHLH activators delimit threshold responses to the dorsal gradient morphogen. Cell 72(5):741–52
- Jullien J, Gurdon J. 2005. Morphogen gradient interpretation by a regulated trafficking step during ligandreceptor transduction. *Genes Dev.* 19(22):2682–94

- Kanodia JS, Liang H-L, Kim Y, Lim B, Zhan M, et al. 2012. Pattern formation by graded and uniform signals in the early *Drosophila* embryo. *Biophys. 7*. 102(3):427–33
- Kawakami A, Nojima Y, Toyoda A, Takahoko M, Satoh M, et al. 2005. The zebrafish-secreted matrix protein you/scube2 is implicated in long-range regulation of hedgehog signaling. *Curr. Biol.* 15(5):480–88
- Kawakami T, Kawcak T, Li Y-J, Zhang W, Hu Y, Chuang P-T. 2002. Mouse dispatched mutants fail to distribute hedgehog proteins and are defective in hedgehog signaling. *Development* 129(24):5753–65
- Kicheva A, Bollenbach T, Ribeiro A, Valle HP, Lovell-Badge R, et al. 2014. Coordination of progenitor specification and growth in mouse and chick spinal cord. *Science* 345(6204):1254927
- Kicheva A, Bollenbach T, Wartlick O, Jülicher F, Gonzalez-Gaitan M. 2012. Investigating the principles of morphogen gradient formation: from tissues to cells. Curr. Opin. Genet. Dev. 22(6):527–32
- Kicheva A, Pantazis P, Bollenbach T, Kalaidzidis Y, Bittig T, et al. 2007. Kinetics of morphogen gradient formation. Science 315(5811):521–25
- Klein T, Arias AM. 1998. Different spatial and temporal interactions between *Notch, wingless,* and *vestigial* specify proximal and distal pattern elements of the wing in *Drosophila*. *Dev. Biol.* 194(2):196–212
- Korkut C, Ataman B, Ramachandran P, Ashley J, Barria R, et al. 2009. Trans-synaptic transmission of vesicular Wnt signals through Evi/Wntless. Cell 139(2):393–404
- Kornberg TB. 2017. Distributing signaling proteins in space and time: the province of cytonemes. *Curr: Opin. Genet. Dev.* 45:22–27
- Kraut R, Levine M. 1991. Mutually repressive interactions between the gap genes giant and Kriippel define middle body regions of the Drosophila embryo. Development 111(2):611–21
- Kuhn T, Landge AN, Mörsdorf D, Coßmann J, Gerstenecker J, et al. 2022. Single-molecule tracking of Nodal and Lefty in live zebrafish embryos supports hindered diffusion model. *Nat. Commun.* 13(1):6101
- Lander AD, Lo W-C, Nie Q, Wan FYM. 2009. The measure of success: constraints, objectives, and tradeoffs in morphogen-mediated patterning. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* 1(1):a002022
- Lecuit T, Cohen SM. 1998. Dpp receptor levels contribute to shaping the Dpp morphogen gradient in the Drosophila wing imaginal disc. Development 125(24):4901–7
- Leyns L, Bouwmeester T, Kim SH, Piccolo S, De Robertis EM. 1997. Frzb-1 is a secreted antagonist of Wnt signaling expressed in the Spemann organizer. *Cell* 88(6):747–56
- Li L, Wang X, Chai J, Wang X, Buganza-Tepole A, Umulis DM. 2022. Determining the role of advection in patterning by bone morphogenetic proteins through neural network model-based acceleration of a 3D finite element model of the zebrafish embryo. *Front. Syst. Biol.* 2:983372
- Li P, Markson JS, Wang S, Chen S, Vachharajani V, Elowitz MB. 2018. Morphogen gradient reconstitution reveals Hedgehog pathway design principles. *Science* 360(6388):543–48
- Li X-Y, Eisen MB. 2018. Zelda potentiates transcription factor binding to zygotic enhancers by increasing local chromatin accessibility during early *Drosophila melanogaster* embryogenesis. bioRxiv 380857. https://doi.org/10.1101/380857
- Liégeois S, Benedetto A, Garnier J-M, Schwab Y, Labouesse M. 2006. The V0-ATPase mediates apical secretion of exosomes containing Hedgehog-related proteins in *Caenorhabditis elegans. J. Cell Biol.* 173(6):949–61
- Little SC, Tkačik G, Kneeland TB, Wieschaus EF, Gregor T. 2011. The formation of the Bicoid morphogen gradient requires protein movement from anteriorly localized mRNA. *PLOS Biol.* 9(3):e1000596
- Liu L, Nemashkalo A, Rezende L, Jung JY, Chhabra S, et al. 2022. Nodal is a short-range morphogen with activity that spreads through a relay mechanism in human gastruloids. *Nat. Commun.* 13(1):497
- Lo W-C, Zhou S, Wan FY-M, Lander AD, Nie Q. 2015. Robust and precise morphogen-mediated patterning: trade-offs, constraints and mechanisms. J. R. Soc. Interface 12(102):20141041
- Lord ND, Carte AN, Abitua PB, Schier AF. 2021. The pattern of nodal morphogen signaling is shaped by co-receptor expression. *eLife* 10:e54894
- Ma Y, Erkner A, Gong R, Yao S, Taipale J, et al. 2002. Hedgehog-mediated patterning of the mammalian embryo requires transporter-like function of dispatched. *Cell* 111(1):63–75
- Macdonald PM, Struhl G. 1986. A molecular gradient in early *Drosophila* embryos and its role in specifying the body pattern. *Nature* 324:537–45
- Mähönen AP, Ten Tusscher K, Siligato R, Smetana O, Díaz-Triviño S, et al. 2014. PLETHORA gradient formation mechanism separates auxin responses. *Nature* 515(7525):125–29

- Manu Surkova S, Spirov AV, Gursky VV, Janssens H, et al. 2009. Canalization of gene expression in the Drosophila blastoderm by gap gene cross regulation. PLOS Biol. 7(3):e1000049
- Mateus R, Holtzer L, Seum C, Hadjivasiliou Z, Dubois M, et al. 2020. BMP signaling gradient scaling in the zebrafish pectoral fin. Cell Rep. 30(12):4292–302.e7
- Matsuda S, Schaefer JV, Mii Y, Hori Y, Bieli D, et al. 2021. Asymmetric requirement of Dpp/BMP morphogen dispersal in the *Drosophila* wing disc. *Nat. Commun.* 12:6435
- Mattes B, Dang Y, Greicius G, Kaufmann LT, Prunsche B, et al. 2018. Wnt/PCP controls spreading of Wnt/βcatenin signals by cytonemes in vertebrates. *eLife* 7:e36953
- Matusek T, Wendler F, Polès S, Pizette S, D'Angelo G, et al. 2014. The ESCRT machinery regulates the secretion and long-range activity of Hedgehog. *Nature* 516(7529):99–103
- McGough IJ, Vecchia L, Bishop B, Malinauskas T, Beckett K, et al. 2020. Glypicans shield the Wnt lipid moiety to enable signalling at a distance. *Nature* 585(7823):85–90
- Melen GJ, Levy S, Barkai N, Shilo B-Z. 2005. Threshold responses to morphogen gradients by zero-order ultrasensitivity. *Mol. Syst. Biol.* 1:2005.0028
- Merino MM, Seum C, Dubois M, Gonzalez-Gaitan M. 2022. A role for Flower and cell death in controlling morphogen gradient scaling. Nat. Cell Biol. 24(4):424–33
- Míguez DG, Iannini A, García-Morales D, Casares F. 2022. The effects of Hh morphogen source movement on signaling dynamics. *Development* 149(23):dev199842
- Mihara E, Hirai H, Yamamoto H, Tamura-Kawakami K, Matano M, et al. 2016. Active and water-soluble form of lipidated Wnt protein is maintained by a serum glycoprotein afamin/α-albumin. *eLife* 5:e11621
- Mir M, Stadler MR, Ortiz SA, Hannon CE, Harrison MM, et al. 2018. Dynamic multifactor hubs interact transiently with sites of active transcription in *Drosophila* embryos. *eLife* 7:e40497
- Mizutani CM, Meyer N, Roelink H, Bier E. 2006. Threshold-dependent BMP-mediated repression: a model for a conserved mechanism that patterns the neuroectoderm. PLOS Biol. 4(10):e313
- Mlodzik M, Gehring WJ. 1987. Expression of the *caudal* gene in the germ line of Drosophila: formation of an RNA and protein gradient during early embryogenesis. *Cell* 48(3):465–78
- Morishita Y, Iwasa Y. 2009. Accuracy of positional information provided by multiple morphogen gradients with correlated noise. *Phys. Rev. E Stat. Nonlin. Soft. Matter Phys.* 79(6, Part 1):061905
- Müller P, Rogers KW, Jordan BM, Lee JS, Robson D, et al. 2012. Differential diffusivity of Nodal and Lefty underlies a reaction-diffusion patterning system. *Science* 336(6082):721–24

Müller P, Rogers KW, Yu SR, Brand M, Schier AF. 2013. Morphogen transport. Development 140(8):1621-38

- Mulligan KA, Fuerer C, Ching W, Fish M, Willert K, Nusse R. 2012. Secreted Wingless-interacting molecule (Swim) promotes long-range signaling by maintaining Wingless solubility. PNAS 109(2):370–77
- Nakato H, Li J-P. 2016. Functions of heparan sulfate proteoglycans in development: insights from Drosophila models. Int. Rev. Cell Mol. Biol. 325:275–93
- Nugent MA, Edelman ER. 1992. Kinetics of basic fibroblast growth factor binding to its receptor and heparan sulfate proteoglycan: a mechanism for cooperactivity. *Biochemistry* 31(37):8876–83
- Ochoa-Espinosa A, Yucel G, Kaplan L, Pare A, Pura N, et al. 2005. The role of binding site cluster strength in Bicoid-dependent patterning in *Drosophila*. PNAS 102(14):4960–65
- Oginuma M, Moncuquet P, Xiong F, Karoly E, Chal J, et al. 2017. A gradient of glycolytic activity coordinates FGF and Wnt signaling during elongation of the body axis in amniote embryos. *Dev. Cell* 40(4):342– 53.e10
- Ohkawara B, Iemura S, ten Dijke P, Ueno N. 2002. Action range of BMP is defined by its N-terminal basic amino acid core. Curr. Biol. 12(3):205–9
- Oosterveen T, Kurdija S, Alekseenko Z, Uhde CW, Bergsland M, et al. 2012. Mechanistic differences in the transcriptional interpretation of local and long-range Shh morphogen signaling. Dev. Cell 23(5):1006–19
- Panáková D, Sprong H, Marois E, Thiele C, Eaton S. 2005. Lipoprotein particles are required for Hedgehog and Wingless signalling. *Nature* 435(7038):58–65
- Pankratz MJ, Busch M, Hoch M, Seifert E, Jäckle H. 1992. Spatial control of the gap gene knirps in the Drosophila embryo by posterior morphogen system. Science 255(5047):986–89
- Panovska-Griffiths J, Page KM, Briscoe J. 2013. A gene regulatory motif that generates oscillatory or multiway switch outputs. J. R. Soc. Interface 10(79):20120826

- Parker J, Struhl G. 2020. Control of *Drosophila* wing size by morphogen range and hormonal gating. *PNAS* 117(50):31935–44
- Patel A, Wu Y, Han X, Su Y, Maugel T, et al. 2022. Cytonemes coordinate asymmetric signaling and organization in the *Drosophila* muscle progenitor niche. *Nat. Commun.* 13(1):1185
- Perez-Carrasco R, Barnes CP, Schaerli Y, Isalan M, Briscoe J, Page KM. 2018. Combining a toggle switch and a repressilator within the AC-DC circuit generates distinct dynamical behaviors. *Cell Syst.* 6(4):521–30.e3
- Perez-Carrasco R, Guerrero P, Briscoe J, Page KM. 2016. Intrinsic noise profoundly alters the dynamics and steady state of morphogen-controlled bistable genetic switches. PLOS Comput. Biol. 12(10):e1005154
- Perry MW, Boettiger AN, Levine M. 2011. Multiple enhancers ensure precision of gap gene-expression patterns in the Drosophila embryo. PNAS 108(33):13570–75
- Peterson KA, Nishi Y, Ma W, Vedenko A, Shokri L, et al. 2012. Neural-specific Sox2 input and differential Gli-binding affinity provide context and positional information in Shh-directed neural patterning. *Genes* Dev. 26(24):2802–16
- Petkova MD, Tkačik G, Bialek W, Wieschaus EF, Gregor T. 2019. Optimal decoding of cellular identities in a genetic network. Cell 176(4):844–55.e15
- Pezzotta A, Briscoe J. 2022. Optimal control of gene regulatory networks for morphogen-driven tissue patterning. bioRxiv 2022.07.26.501519. https://doi.org/10.1101/2022.07.26.501519
- Pfeiffer S, Alexandre C, Calleja M, Vincent JP. 2000. The progeny of *wingless*-expressing cells deliver the signal at a distance in *Drosophila* embryos. *Curr. Biol.* 10(6):321–24
- Pinheiro D, Kardos R, Hannezo É, Heisenberg C-P. 2022. Morphogen gradient orchestrates patternpreserving tissue morphogenesis via motility-driven unjamming. Nat. Phys. 18(12):1482–93
- Pomreinke AP, Soh GH, Rogers KW, Bergmann JK, Bläßle AJ, Müller P. 2017. Dynamics of BMP signaling and distribution during zebrafish dorsal-ventral patterning. *eLife* 6:e25861
- Rahimi N, Carmon S, Averbukh I, Khajouei F, Sinha S, et al. 2020. Global shape of Toll activation is determined by *wntD* enhancer properties. *PNAS* 117(3):1552–58
- Raj A, van Oudenaarden A. 2008. Nature, nurture, or chance: stochastic gene expression and its consequences. Cell 135(2):216–26
- Ramel M-C, Hill CS. 2013. The ventral to dorsal BMP activity gradient in the early zebrafish embryo is determined by graded expression of BMP ligands. *Dev. Biol.* 378(2):170–82
- Ramírez-Weber FA, Kornberg TB. 1999. Cytonemes: cellular processes that project to the principal signaling center in *Drosophila* imaginal discs. *Cell* 97(5):599–607
- Raser JM, O'Shea EK. 2005. Noise in gene expression: origins, consequences, and control. Science 309(5743):2010–13
- Rasolonjanahary M, Vasiev B. 2016. Scaling of morphogenetic patterns in reaction-diffusion systems. J. Theor. Biol. 404:109–19
- Romanova-Michaelides M, Hadjivasiliou Z, Aguilar-Hidalgo D, Basagiannis D, Seum C, et al. 2022. Morphogen gradient scaling by recycling of intracellular Dpp. *Nature* 602(7896):287–93
- Roy S, Huang H, Liu S, Kornberg TB. 2014. Cytoneme-mediated contact-dependent transport of the Drosophila decapentaplegic signaling protein. Science 343(6173):1244624
- Rudolf K, Umetsu D, Aliee M, Sui L, Jülicher F, Dahmann C. 2015. A local difference in Hedgehog signal transduction increases mechanical cell bond tension and biases cell intercalations along the *Drosophila* anteroposterior compartment boundary. *Development* 142(22):3845–58
- Sáez M, Blassberg R, Camacho-Aguilar E, Siggia ED, Rand DA, Briscoe J. 2022. Statistically derived geometrical landscapes capture principles of decision-making dynamics during cell fate transitions. *Cell Syst.* 13(1):12–28.e3
- Sako K, Pradhan SJ, Barone V, Inglés-Prieto Á, Müller P, et al. 2016. Optogenetic control of nodal signaling reveals a temporal pattern of nodal signaling regulating cell fate specification during gastrulation. *Cell Rep.* 16(3):866–77
- Sanders TA, Llagostera E, Barna M. 2013. Specialized filopodia direct long-range transport of SHH during vertebrate tissue patterning. *Nature* 497(7451):628–32
- Schaerli Y, Munteanu A, Gili M, Cotterell J, Sharpe J, Isalan M. 2014. A unified design space of synthetic stripe-forming networks. Nat. Commun. 5:4905

- Shimizu K, Gurdon JB. 1999. A quantitative analysis of signal transduction from activin receptor to nucleus and its relevance to morphogen gradient interpretation. PNAS 96(12):6791–96
- Shimmi O, Umulis D, Othmer H, O'Connor MB. 2005. Facilitated transport of a Dpp/Scw heterodimer by Sog/Tsg leads to robust patterning of the Drosophila blastoderm embryo. Cell 120(6):873–86
- Shvartsman SY, Baker RE. 2012. Mathematical models of morphogen gradients and their effects on gene expression: mathematical models of morphogen gradients. WIREs Dev. Biol. 1(5):715–30
- Shyer AE, Huycke TR, Lee C, Mahadevan L, Tabin CJ. 2015. Bending gradients: how the intestinal stem cell gets its home. *Cell* 161(3):569–80
- Simsek MF, Chandel AS, Saparov D, Zinani OQH, Clason N, Özbudak EM. 2023. Periodic inhibition of Erk activity drives sequential somite segmentation. *Nature* 613(7942):153–59
- Simsek MF, Özbudak EM. 2022. Patterning principles of morphogen gradients. Open Biol. 12(10):220224
- Sokolowski TR, Erdmann T, ten Wolde PR. 2012. Mutual repression enhances the steepness and precision of gene expression boundaries. PLOS Comput. Biol. 8(8):e1002654
- Sorre B, Warmflash A, Brivanlou AH, Siggia ED. 2014. Encoding of temporal signals by the TGF-β pathway and implications for embryonic patterning. *Dev. Cell* 30(3):334–42
- Stanganello E, Hagemann AIH, Mattes B, Sinner C, Meyen D, et al. 2015. Filopodia-based Wnt transport during vertebrate tissue patterning. Nat. Commun. 6:5846
- Stapornwongkul KS, de Gennes M, Cocconi L, Salbreux G, Vincent J-P. 2020. Patterning and growth control in vivo by an engineered GFP gradient. *Science* 370(6514):321–27
- Stapornwongkul KS, Vincent J-P. 2021. Generation of extracellular morphogen gradients: the case for diffusion. Nat. Rev. Genet. 22(6):393–411
- Steward R, Zusman SB, Huang LH, Schedl P. 1988. The *dorsal* protein is distributed in a gradient in early Drosophila embryos. *Cell* 55(3):487–95
- Teimouri H, Kolomeisky AB. 2015. The role of source delocalization in the development of morphogen gradients. *Phys. Biol.* 12(2):026006
- Tenzen T, Allen BL, Cole F, Kang J-S, Krauss RS, McMahon AP. 2006. The cell surface membrane proteins Cdo and Boc are components and targets of the Hedgehog signaling pathway and feedback network in mice. *Dev. Cell* 10(5):647–56
- The I, Bellaiche Y, Perrimon N. 1999. Hedgehog movement is regulated through *tout velu*-dependent synthesis of a heparan sulfate proteoglycan. *Mol. Cell* 4(4):633–39
- Tkačik G, Gregor T. 2021. The many bits of positional information. Development 148(2):dev176065
- Tsai TY-C, Sikora M, Xia P, Colak-Champollion T, Knaut H, et al. 2020. An adhesion code ensures robust pattern formation during tissue morphogenesis. *Science* 370(6512):113–16
- Tuazon FB, Wang X, Andrade JL, Umulis D, Mullins MC. 2020. Proteolytic restriction of chordin range underlies BMP gradient formation. *Cell Rep.* 32(7):108039
- Tukachinsky H, Kuzmickas RP, Jao CY, Liu J, Salic A. 2012. Dispatched and Scube mediate the efficient secretion of the cholesterol-modified hedgehog ligand. *Cell Rep.* 2(2):308–20
- Umulis D, O'Connor MB, Blair SS. 2009. The extracellular regulation of bone morphogenetic protein signaling. *Development* 136(22):3715–28
- Umulis DM, Othmer HG. 2013. Mechanisms of scaling in pattern formation. Development 140(24):4830-43
- Umulis DM, Othmer HG. 2015. The role of mathematical models in understanding pattern formation in developmental biology. *Bull. Math. Biol.* 77(5):817–45
- Verd B, Clark E, Wotton KR, Janssens H, Jiménez-Guri E, et al. 2018. A damped oscillator imposes temporal order on posterior gap gene expression in *Drosophila*. PLOS Biol. 16(2):e2003174
- Vuilleumier R, Springhorn A, Patterson L, Koidl S, Hammerschmidt M, et al. 2010. Control of Dpp morphogen signalling by a secreted feedback regulator. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 12(6):611–17
- Vyas N, Walvekar A, Tate D, Lakshmanan V, Bansal D, et al. 2014. Vertebrate Hedgehog is secreted on two types of extracellular vesicles with different signaling properties. Sci. Rep. 4:7357
- Warmflash A, Zhang Q, Sorre B, Vonica A, Siggia ED, Brivanlou AH. 2012. Dynamics of TGF-β signaling reveal adaptive and pulsatile behaviors reflected in the nuclear localization of transcription factor Smad4. *PNAS* 109(28):E1947–56
- Wartlick O, Jülicher F, Gonzalez-Gaitan M. 2014. Growth control by a moving morphogen gradient during Drosophila eye development. Development 141(9):1884–93

- Wartlick O, Kicheva A, González-Gaitán M. 2009. Morphogen gradient formation. Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol. 1(3):a001255
- Wartlick O, Mumcu P, Kicheva A, Bittig T, Seum C, et al. 2011. Dynamics of Dpp signaling and proliferation control. Science 331(6021):1154–59
- Wharton SJ, Basu SP, Ashe HL. 2004. Smad affinity can direct distinct readouts of the embryonic extracellular Dpp gradient in *Drosophila. Curr. Biol.* 14(17):1550–58
- Wierbowski BM, Petrov K, Aravena L, Gu G, Xu Y, Salic A. 2020. Hedgehog pathway activation requires coreceptor-catalyzed, lipid-dependent relay of the Sonic hedgehog ligand. Dev. Cell 55(4):450–67.e8
- Woods IG, Talbot WS. 2005. The you gene encodes an EGF-CUB protein essential for Hedgehog signaling in zebrafish. PLOS Biol. 3(3):e66
- Wu H, Manu JR, Ma J. 2015. Temporal and spatial dynamics of scaling-specific features of a gene regulatory network in *Drosophila*. Nat. Commun. 6(1):10031
- Xiong F, Tentner AR, Huang P, Gelas A, Mosaliganti KR, et al. 2013. Specified neural progenitors sort to form sharp domains after noisy Shh signaling. *Cell* 153(3):550–61
- Yayon A, Klagsbrun M, Esko JD, Leder P, Ornitz DM. 1991. Cell surface, heparin-like molecules are required for binding of basic fibroblast growth factor to its high affinity receptor. *Cell* 64(4):841–48
- Yu D, Small S. 2008. Precise registration of gene expression boundaries by a repressive morphogen in Drosophila. Curr. Biol. 18(12):868–76
- Zagorski M, Tabata Y, Brandenberg N, Lutolf MP, Tkačik G, et al. 2017. Decoding of position in the developing neural tube from antiparallel morphogen gradients. *Science* 356(6345):1379–83
- Zecca M, Basler K, Struhl G. 1995. Sequential organizing activities of engrailed, hedgehog and decapentaplegic in the *Drosophila* wing. *Development* 121:2265–78
- Zeng X, Goetz JA, Suber LM, Scott WJ, Schreiner CM, Robbins DJ. 2001. A freely diffusible form of Sonic hedgehog mediates long-range signalling. *Nature* 411(6838):716–20
- Zhu J, Nakamura E, Nguyen M-T, Bao X, Akiyama H, Mackem S. 2008. Uncoupling Sonic hedgehog control of pattern and expansion of the developing limb bud. Dev. Cell 14(4):624–32
- Zhu Y, Qiu Y, Chen W, Nie Q, Lander AD. 2020. Scaling a Dpp morphogen gradient through feedback control of receptors and co-receptors. *Dev. Cell* 53(6):724–39.e14
- Zinski J, Bu Y, Wang X, Dou W, Umulis D, Mullins MC. 2017. Systems biology derived source-sink mechanism of BMP gradient formation. *eLife* 6:e22199

## R

Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics

## Contents

Patterns and Evolutionary Consequences of Pleiotropy Jianzbi Zhang
Urban Pollination Ecology Elsa Youngsteadt and Melina C. Keighron21
What Amphibians Can Teach Us About the Evolution of Parental Care Eva Ringler, Bibiana Rojas, Jennifer L. Stynoski, and Lisa M. Schulte
Novel Disturbance Regimes and Ecological Responses         Monica G. Turner and Rupert Seidl         63
Density-Dependent Selection Joseph Travis, Ronald D. Bassar, Tim Coulson, David Reznick, and Matthew Walsh
The Evolutionary Ecology of Plant Chemical Defenses: From Molecules to Communities <i>María-José Endara</i> , <i>Dale L. Forrister</i> , <i>and Phyllis D. Coley</i>
Smooth and Spiky: The Importance of Variability in Marine Climate Change Ecology Jon D. Witman, Andrew J. Persbing, and John F. Bruno
Functional Trait Variation Along Animal Invasion Pathways Steven L. Chown and Melodie A. McGeoch
Ecological and Evolutionary Insights About Emerging Infectious Diseases from the COVID-19 Pandemic <i>A. Marm Kilpatrick</i>
Patterns of Non-Native Species Introduction, Spread, and Ecological Impact in South Florida, the World's Most Invaded Continental Ecoregion <i>Christopher A. Searcy, Hunter J. Howell, Aaron S. David, Reid B. Rumelt,</i> <i>and Stephanie L. Clements</i>
Sky Islands Are a Global Tool for Predicting the Ecological and Evolutionary Consequences of Climate Change Sarah J. Love, Jennifer A. Schweitzer, Scott A. Woolbright, and Joseph K. Bailey 219

Large Old World Fruit Bats on the Brink of Extinction: Causes and Consequences <i>Tigga Kingston, EB, Vincent Florens, and Christian E, Vincenot</i> 2	37
Looking Back for the Future: The Ecology of Terrestrial Communities Through the Lens of Conservation Paleobiology <i>Melissa E. Kemp, Alexandra E. Boville, Celine M. Carneiro,</i> <i>John J. Jacisin III, Chris J. Law, David T. Ledesma, Antonio Meza,</i> <i>Analisa Shields-Estrada, and Tianyi Xu</i>	259
The Diverse Mechanisms that Animals Use to Resist Toxins Rebecca D. Tarvin, Kannon C. Pearson, Tyler E. Douglas, Valeria Ramírez-Castañeda, and María José Navarrete	283
How Whales Dive, Feast, and Fast: The Ecophysiological Drivers and Limits of Foraging in the Evolution of Cetaceans Jeremy A. Goldbogen, Nicholas D. Pyenson, and Peter T. Madsen	07
Life as a Guide to Its Own Origins <i>Stuart A. Harrison, Hanadi Rammu, Feixue Liu, Aaron Halpern,</i> <i>Raquel Nunes Palmeira, and Nick Lane</i>	27
Background Acoustics in Terrestrial Ecology Clinton D. Francis, Jennifer N. Phillips, and Jesse R. Barber	51
The Deep Soil Organic Carbon Response to Global Change         Caitlin E. Hicks Pries, Rebecca Ryals, Biao Zhu, Kyungjin Min, Alexia Cooper,         Sarah Goldsmith, Jennifer Pett-Ridge, Margaret Torn,         and Asmeret Asefaw Berbe         3	75
The Causes and Consequences of Seed Dispersal Noelle G. Beckman and Lauren L. Sullivan	-03
<ul> <li>Terrestrial Phosphorus Cycling: Responses to Climatic Change</li> <li>Duncan N.L. Menge, Sian Kou-Giesbrecht, Benton N. Taylor,</li> <li>Palani R. Akana, Ayanna Butler, K.A. Carreras Pereira, Savannah S. Cooley,</li> <li>Vanessa M. Lau, and Emma Lauterbach</li></ul>	29
Variability in Plant–Herbivore Interactions William C. Wetzel, Brian D. Inouye, Philip G. Hahn, Susan R. Whitehead, and Nora Underwood	51
Evolution of a Model System: New Insights from the Study of <i>Anolis</i> Lizards Martha M. Muñoz, Luke O. Frishkoff, Jenna Pruett, and D. Luke Mahler	75

## Errata

An online log of corrections to *Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics* articles may be found at http://www.annualreviews.org/errata/ecolsys

# **Related Articles**

#### From the Annual Review of Animal Biosciences, Volume 11 (2023)

Interrogating the Roles of Mutation-Selection Balance, Heterozygote Advantage,
and Linked Selection in Maintaining Recessive Lethal Variation in Natural
Populations
Sarah B. Marion and Mohamed A.F. Noor
Deleterious Variation in Natural Populations and Implications for Conservation
Genetics
Jacqueline Robinson, Christopher C. Kyriazis, Stella C. Yuan, and Kirk E. Lohmueller
Population Genomics for Insect Conservation
Matthew T. Webster, Alexis Beaurepaire, Peter Neumann, and Eckart Stolle
The Biology and Evolution of Fierce Females (Moles and Hyenas)
Rafael Jiménez, Miguel Burgos, and Francisco J. Barrionuevo
Evolution of Vertebrate Hormones and Their Receptors: Insights from
Non-Osteichthyan Genomes
Shigehiro Kuraku, Hiroyuki Kaiya, Tomohiro Tanaka, and Susumu Hyodo
The Naked Mole-Rat as a Model for Healthy Aging
Kaori Oka, Masanori Yamakawa, Yoshimi Kawamura, Nobuyuki Kutsukake,
and Kyoko Miura
The Role of Zoos and Aquariums in a Changing World

Rafael Miranda, Nora Escribano, María Casas, Andrea Pino-del-Carpio, and Ana Villarroya

## From the Annual Review of Earth and Planetary Sciences, Volume 51 (2023)

Harnessing the Power of Communication and Behavior Science to Enhance Society's Response to Climate Change Edward W. Maibach, Sri Saahitya Uppalapati, Margaret Orr, and Jagadish Thaker

Evolution of Atmospheric O<sub>2</sub> Through the Phanerozoic, Revisited Benjamin J.W. Mills, Alexander J. Krause, Ian Jarvis, and Bradley D. Cramer

The Mid-Pleistocene Climate Transition *Timothy D. Herbert* 

	Palynological, and Molecular Phylogenetic Data Carina Hoorn, Lúcia G. Lohmann, Lydian M. Boschman, and Fabien L. Condamine
	What Models Tell Us About the Evolution of Carbon Sources and Sinks over the Phanerozoic
	Y. Goddéris, Y. Donnadieu, and B.J.W. Mills
	The Rock-Hosted Biosphere Alexis S. Templeton and Tristan A. Caro
	A Systems Approach to Understanding How Plants Transformed Earth's Environment in Deep Time
	William J. Matthaeus, Sophia I. Macarewich, Jon Richey, Isabel P. Montañez, Jennifer C. McElwain, Joseph D. White, Jonathan P. Wilson, and Christopher J. Poulsen
I	From the Annual Review of Entomology, Volume 68 (2023)
	Complex and Beautiful: Unraveling the Intricate Communication Systems Among Plants and Insects <i>James H. Tumlinson</i>
	Chemical Ecology of Floral Resources in Conservation Biological Control Stefano Colazza, Ezio Peri, and Antonino Cusumano
	Management of Insect Pests with Bt Crops in the United States Aaron J. Gassmann and Dominic D. Reisig
	Phoresy and Mites: More Than Just a Free Ride Owen D. Seeman and David Evans Walter
	Postcopulatory Behavior of Tephritid Flies Diana Pérez-Staples and Solana Abraham
	The Biology and Ecology of Parasitoid Wasps of Predatory Arthropods Minghui Fei, Rieta Gols, and Jeffrey A. Harvey
	Dehydration Dynamics in Terrestrial Arthropods: From Water Sensing to Trophic Interactions <i>Toshua B. Benoit, Kezin F. McCluney, Matthew 7, DeGennaro, and Tulian A.T. Down</i>
	Biology and Management of the Spotted Lanternfly, <i>Lycorma delicatula</i> (Hemiptera: Fulgoridae), in the United States <i>Julie M. Urban and Heather Leach</i>
	Functional Diversity of Vibrational Signaling Systems in Insects Meta Virant-Doberlet, Nataša Stritih-Peljhan, Alenka Žunič-Kosi, and Jernej Polajnar
	Forest Insect Biosecurity: Processes, Patterns, Predictions, Pitfalls Helen F. Nahrung, Andrew M. Liebhold, Eckehard G. Brockerhoff, and Davide Rassati

Neogene History of the Amazonian Flora: A Perspective Based on Geological,

Diapause in Univoltine and Semivoltine Life Cycles Hideharu Numata and Yoshinori Shintani
Spodoptera frugiperda: Ecology, Evolution, and Management Options of an Invasive Species Wee Tek Tay Robert L. Meagher Fr. Cecilia Czepak, and Astrid T. Groot
Molecular Mechanisms of Winter Survival Nicholas M. Teets, Katie E. Marshall, and Julie A. Reynolds
Arthropod and Pathogen Damage on Fossil and Modern Plants: Exploring the Origins and Evolution of Herbivory on Land <i>Conrad C. Labandeira and Torsten Wappler</i>
The Resilience of Plant–Pollinator Networks Jordi Bascompte and Marten Scheffer
Diversity, Form, and Postembryonic Development of Paleozoic Insects Jakub Prokop, André Nel, and Michael S. Engel
Molecular Mechanisms Underlying Host Plant Specificity in Aphids Po-Yuan Shih, Akiko Sugio, and Jean-Christophe Simon
Adaptive Plasticity of Insect Eggs in Response to Environmental Challenges Monika Hilker, Hassan Salem, and Nina E. Fatouros
From the Annual Review of Environment and Resources, Volume 48 (2023)
30 × 30 for Climate: The History and Future of Climate Change Integrated Conservation Strategies <i>L. Hannah and G.F. Midgley</i>
Attribution of Extreme Events to Climate Change Friederike E.L. Otto
Environmental Decision-Making in Times of Polarization Madeline Judge, Yoshihisa Kashima, Linda Steg, and Thomas Dietz
Exploring Alternative Futures in the Anthropocene Steven Cork, Carla Alexandra, Jorge G. Alvarez-Romero, Elena M. Bennett, Marta Berbés-Blázquez, Erin Bohensky, Barbara Bok, Robert Costanza, Shizuka Hashimoto, Rosemary Hill, Sohail Inayatullah, Kasper Kok, Jan J. Kuiper, Magnus Moglia, Laura Pereira, Garry Peterson, Rebecca Weeks, and Carina Wybord
Governance and Conservation Effectiveness in Protected Areas and Indigenous and Locally Managed Areas <i>Yin Zhang, Paige West, Lerato Thakholi, Kulbhushansingh Suryawanshi,</i>
Miriam Supuma, Samantha S. Sithole, Roshan Sharma, Judith Schleicher, Ben Ruli, David Rodríguez-Rodríguez, Mattias Borg Rasmussen, Victoria C. Ramenzoni, Siyu Qin, Delgado Pugley, Rachel Palfrey, Johan Oldekop,

Stingless Bee (Apidae: Apinae: Meliponini) Ecology

David W. Roubik

Emmanuel O. Nuesiri, Van Hai Thi Nguyen, Nouhou Ndam, Catherine Mungai, Sarah Milne, Mathew Bukhi Mabele, Hugo Lucitante, Sadie Lucitante, Jonathan Liljeblad, Wilhelm Andrew Kiwango, Alfred Kik, Nikoleta Jones, Melissa Johnson, Christopher Jarrett, Rachael Saprey James, George Holmes, Lydia N. Gibson, Arash Ghoddousi, Maria Fernanda Gebara, Thera Edwards, Wolfram H. Dressler, Leo R. Douglas, Panayiotis G. Dimitrakopoulos, Veronica Davidov, Eveline M.F.W. Compaoré-Sawadogo, Yolanda Ariadne Collins, Michael Cepek, Paul Berne Burow, Dan Brockington, Michael Philippe Bessike Balinga, Beau J. Austin, Rini Astuti, Christine Ampumuza, and Frank Kwaku Agyei

Mapping Industrial Influences on Earth's Ecology James E.M. Watson, Erle C. Ellis, Rajeev Pillay, Brooke A. Williams, and Oscar Venter

Pushing the Frontiers of Biodiversity Research: Unveiling the Global Diversity, Distribution and Conservation of Fungi

Tuula Niskanen, Robert Lücking, Anders Dahlberg, Ester Gaya, Laura M. Suz, Vladimir Mikryukov, Kare Liimatainen, Irina Druzhinina, James R.S. Westrip, Gregory M. Mueller, Kelmer Martins-Cunha, Paul Kirk, Leho Tedersoo, and Alexandre Antonelli

Soils as Carbon Stores and Sinks: Expectations, Patterns, Processes, and Prospects of Transitions

Meine van Noordwijk, Ermias Aynekulu, Renske Hijbeek, Eleanor Milne, Budiman Minasny, and Danny Dwi Saputra

Understanding Fire Regimes for a Better Anthropocene Luke T. Kelly, Michael-Shawn Fletcher, Imma Oliveras Menor, Adam F.A. Pellegrini, Ella S. Plumanns-Pouton, Pere Pons, Grant J. Williamson, and David M.J.S. Bowman

From the Annual Review of Genetics, Volume 57 (2023)

Paramecium Genetics, Genomics, and Evolution Hongan Long, Parul Johri, Jean-François Gout, Jiahao Ni, Yue Hao, Timothy Licknack, Yaohai Wang, Jiao Pan, Berenice Jiménez-Marín, and Michael Lynch

Coral Reef Population Genomics in an Age of Global Change Malin L. Pinsky, René D. Clark, and Jaelyn T. Bos

Integrating Complex Life Cycles in Comparative Developmental Biology Laurent Formery and Christopher J. Lowe

Interplay Between Antimicrobial Resistance and Global Environmental Change María Mercedes Zambrano

Manipulating the Destiny of Natural Populations Using CRISPR Robyn Raban, John M. Marshall, Bruce A. Hay, and Omar S. Akbari

- Mechanisms Underlying the Formation and Evolution of Vertebrate Color Patterns *Claudius F. Kratochwil and Ricardo Mallarino*
- Meiosis: Dances Between Homologs Denise Zickler and Nancy Kleckner
- Programmed Cell Death in Unicellular Versus Multicellular Organisms Madhura Kulkarni and 7. Marie Hardwick
- The Clockwork Embryo: Mechanisms Regulating Developmental Rate Margarete Diaz-Cuadros and Olivier Pourquié
- Transcription–Replication Conflicts as a Source of Genome Instability Liana Goebring, Tony T. Huang, and Duncan J. Smith
- Unlocking the Complex Cell Biology of Coral–Dinoflagellate Symbiosis: A Model Systems Approach Marie R. Jacobovitz, Elizabeth A. Hambleton, and Annika Guse

## From the Annual Review of Genomics and Human Genetics, Volume 24 (2023)

- Methods and Insights from Single-Cell Expression Quantitative Trait Loci Joyce B. Kang, Alessandro Raveane, Aparna Nathan, Nicole Soranzo, and Soumya Raychaudhuri
- Methods for Assessing Population Relationships and History Using Genomic Data *Priya Moorjani and Garrett Hellenthal*

## From the Annual Review of Marine Science, Volume 15 (2023)

- Marshes and Mangroves as Nature-Based Coastal Storm Buffers Stijn Temmerman, Erik M. Horstman, Ken W. Krauss, Julia C. Mullarney, Ignace Pelckmans, and Ken Schoutens
- Biological Impacts of Marine Heatwaves
  Kathryn E. Smith, Michael T. Burrows, Alistair J. Hobday, Nathan G. King,
  Pippa J. Moore, Alex Sen Gupta, Mads S. Thomsen,
  Thomas Wernberg, and Dan A. Smale
- Global Fisheries Science Documents Human Impacts on Oceans: The Sea Around Us Serves Civil Society in the Twenty-First Century Dirk Zeller, Maria L.D. Palomares, and Daniel Pauly
- Exchange of Plankton, Pollutants, and Particles Across the Nearshore Region Melissa Moulton, Sutara H. Suanda, Jessica C. Garwood, Nirnimesh Kumar, Melanie R. Fewings, and James M. Pringle

## Quantifying the Ocean's Biological Pump and Its Carbon Cycle Impacts on Global Scales David A. Siegel, Timothy DeVries, Ivona Cetinić, and Kelsey M. Bisson

Carbon Export in the Ocean: A Biologist's Perspective Morten H. Iversen

Insights from Fossil-Bound Nitrogen Isotopes in Diatoms, Foraminifera, and Corals

Rebecca S. Robinson, Sandi M. Smart, Jonathan D. Cybulski, Kelton W. McMahon, Basia Marcks, and Catherine Nowakowski

Microbial Interactions with Dissolved Organic Matter Are Central to Coral Reef Ecosystem Function and Resilience *Craig E. Nelson, Linda Wegley Kelly, and Andreas F. Haas* 

Prokaryotic Life in the Deep Ocean's Water Column Gerhard J. Herndl, Barbara Bayer, Federico Baltar, and Thomas Reinthaler

Rhythms and Clocks in Marine Organisms N. Sören Häfker, Gabriele Andreatta, Alessandro Manzotti, Angela Falciatore, Florian Raible, and Kristin Tessmar-Raible

#### From the Annual Review of Microbiology, Volume 77 (2023)

Understanding Fungi in Glacial and Hypersaline Environments Cene Gostinčar and Nina Gunde-Cimerman

The Microbiology of Biological Soil Crusts Ferran Garcia-Pichel

Frameworks for Interpreting the Early Fossil Record of Eukaryotes Susannah M. Porter and Leigh Anne Riedman

Habitat Transition in the Evolution of Bacteria and Archaea Alexander L. Jaffe, Cindy J. Castelle, and Jillian F. Banfield

Molecular Biology of Cytoplasmic Incompatibility Caused by *Wolbachia* Endosymbionts *Mark Hochstrasser* 

The Dynamic Fungal Genome: Polyploidy, Aneuploidy and Copy Number Variation in Response to Stress *Pétra Vande Zande, Xin Zhou, and Anna Selmecki* 

The Origin of Metazoan Multicellularity: A Potential Microbial Black Swan Event Iñaki Ruiz-Trillo, Koryu Kin, and Elena Casacuberta

Mobile Genetic Element Flexibility as an Underlying Principle to Bacterial Evolution Alexandra 7. Weisberg and Jeff H. Chang

From the Annual Review of Phytopathology, Volume 61 (2023)

Virulence and Ecology of Agrobacteria in the Context of Evolutionary Genomics Alexandra J. Weisberg, Yu Wu, Jeff H. Chang, Erb-Min Lai, and Chib-Horng Kuo

The Past Is Present: Coevolution of Viruses and Host Resistance Within
Geographic Centers of Plant Diversity
Karen-Beth G. Scholthof

More Than the Sum of Its Parts: Unlocking the Power of Network Structure for Understanding Organization and Function in Microbiomes *J.P. Dundore-Arias, M. Michalska-Smith, M. Millican, and L.L. Kinkel* 

## From the Annual Review of Plant Biology, Volume 74 (2023)

Epigenetic Regulation During Plant Development and the Capacity for Epigenetic Memory
Elizabeth A. Hemenway and Mary Gehring
cis-Regulatory Elements in Plant Development, Adaptation, and Evolution Alexandre P. Marand, Andrea L. Eveland, Kerstin Kaufmann, and Nathan M. Springer
The Evolution and Evolvability of Photosystem II Thomas Oliver, Tom D. Kim, Joko P. Trinugroho, Violeta Cordón-Preciado, Nitara Wijayatilake, Aaryan Bhatia, A. William Rutherford, and Tanai Cardona
Temperature Sensing in Plants Sandra M. Kerbler and Philip A. Wigge
Between-Plant Signaling Guojing Shen, Jingxiong Zhang, Yunting Lei, Yuxing Xu, and Jianqiang Wu
New Horizons in Plant Photoperiodism Joshua M. Gendron and Dorothee Staiger
The Game of Timing: Circadian Rhythms Intersect with Changing Environments Kanjana Laosuntisuk, Estefania Elorriaga, and Colleen J. Doberty
Phyllosphere Microbiome Reza Sohrabi, Bradley C. Paasch, Julian A. Liber, and Sheng Yang He
Mycorrhizal Symbiosis in Plant Growth and Stress Adaptation: From Genes to Ecosystems <i>Jincai Shi, Xiaolin Wang, and Ertao Wang</i>
Where, When, and Why Do Plant Volatiles Mediate Ecological Signaling? The Answer Is Blowing in the Wind <i>Meredith C. Schuman</i>
Why Are Invasive Plants Successful? Margherita Gioria, Philip E. Hulme, David M. Richardson, and Petr Pyšek
Replicated Evolution in Plants Maddie E. James, Tim Brodribb, Ian J. Wright, Loren H. Rieseberg,

and Daniel Ortiz-Barrientos